

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Okpokoro U, Adams CE, Sampson S

Okpokoro U, Adams CE, Sampson S. Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD009802. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD009802.pub2.

www.cochranelibrary.com

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review) Copyright © 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY	2
SUMMARY OF FINDINGS	3
BACKGROUND	5
OBJECTIVES	5
METHODS	5
Figure 1	8
Figure 2	9
RESULTS 1	12
Figure 3	L3
Figure 4	٢7
DISCUSSION 1	18
AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS	19
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	20
REFERENCES	21
CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES	<u>2</u> 4
DATA AND ANALYSES	32
Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 1 Service utilisation: 1. hospital 3 admission.	34
Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 2 Global state: 1. relapse	34
Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 3 Global state: 2. improved (GAS) 3	35
Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 4 Global state: 3. antipsychotic dose 3 increased.	35
Analysis 1.5. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 5 Mental state: 1. positive symptoms, 3 average score (PANSS, high score = worse).	35
Analysis 1.6. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 6 Mental state: 2. negative symptoms, 3 average score (PANSS, high score = worse)	35
Analysis 1.7. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 7 Mental state: 3. total average score 3 (PANSS_high = worse)	36
Analysis 1.8. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 8 Family outcome: 1. understanding, 3 average score for understanding of family member with schizonhrenia (PRS, high score = greater accentance)	36
Analysis 1.9. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 9 Family outcome: 2. burden/stress, 3	36
Analysis 1.10. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 10 Family outcome: 3. family coping, 3 average score (ECOPES)	37
Analysis 1.11. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 11 Family outcome: 4. expressed 3 emotions, average score (FEICS, high score = greater EE).	37
Analysis 1.12. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE. Outcome 12 Leaving the study early.	37
Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST, Outcome 1 Family outcome: 3 1. Stress - average score (SRT, high score = worse, skew).	38
Analysis 2.2. Comparison 2 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST, Outcome 2 Family outcome: 3 2. Burden - average score (FDS, high score = worse, skew).	38
ADDITIONAL TABLES	38
CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS	1 0
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 4	1 0
SOURCES OF SUPPORT 4	1 0
DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW	1 0
INDEX TERMS 4	11



[Intervention Review]

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia

Uzuazomaro Okpokoro¹, Clive E Adams², Stephanie Sampson²

¹Division of Psychiatry, The University of Nottingham, Nottingham, UK. ²Cochrane Schizophrenia Group, The University of Nottingham, Nottingham, UK

Contact: Uzuazomaro Okpokoro, Division of Psychiatry, The University of Nottingham, Room B21 The Sir Colin Campbell Building, Jubilee Campus, Nottingham, NG7 2TU, UK. maroexe@yahoo.com.

Editorial group: Cochrane Schizophrenia Group. **Publication status and date:** New, published in Issue 3, 2014.

Citation: Okpokoro U, Adams CE, Sampson S. Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2014, Issue 3. Art. No.: CD009802. DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD009802.pub2.

Copyright © 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

ABSTRACT

Background

Supportive, positive family environments have been shown to improve outcomes for patients with schizophrenia in contrast with family environments that express high levels of criticism, hostility, or over-involvement, which have poorer outcomes and have more frequent relapses. Forms of psychosocial intervention, designed to promote positive environments and reduce these levels of expressed emotions within families, are now widely used.

Objectives

To assess the effects of brief family interventions for people with schizophrenia or schizophrenia-like conditions.

Search methods

We searched the Cochrane Schizophrenia Group Trials Register (July 2012), which is based on regular searches of CINAHL, EMBASE, MEDLINE and PsycINFO. We inspected references of all identified studies for further trials. We contacted authors of trials for additional information.

Selection criteria

All relevant randomised studies that compared brief family-oriented psychosocial interventions with standard care, focusing on families of people with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder were selected.

Data collection and analysis

We reliably selected studies, quality assessed them and extracted data. For binary outcomes, we calculated standard estimates of risk ratio (RR) and their 95% confidence intervals (CI). For continuous outcomes, we estimated a mean difference (MD) between groups and their 95% CIs. We used GRADE to assess quality of evidence for main outcomes of interest and created a 'Summary of findings' table. We assessed risk of bias for included studies.

Main results

Four studies randomising 163 people could be included in the review. It is not clear if brief family intervention reduces the utilisation of health services by patients, as most results are equivocal at long term and only one study reported data for the primary outcomes of interest of hospital admission (n = 30, 1 RCT, RR 0.50, 95% CI 0.22 to 1.11, *very low quality evidence*). Data for relapse are also equivocal by medium term (n = 40, 1 RCT, RR 0.50, 95% CI 0.10 to 2.43, *low quality evidence*). However, data for the family outcome of understanding of family member significantly favoured brief family intervention (n = 70, 1 RCT, MD 14.90, 95% CI 7.20 to 22.60, *very low quality evidence*). No study reported data for other outcomes of interest including days in hospital; adverse events; medication compliance; quality of life or satisfaction with care; or any economic outcomes.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review) Copyright © 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



Authors' conclusions

The findings of this review are not outstanding due to the size and quality of studies providing data; the analysed outcomes were also minimal, with no meta-analysis possible. All outcomes in the 'Summary of findings' table were rated *low or very low quality evidence*. However, the importance of brief family intervention should not be dismissed outright, with the present state of demand and resources available. The designs of such brief interventions could be modified to be more effective with larger studies, which may then have enough power to inform clinical practice.

PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY

Brief family intervention for schizophrenia

Schizophrenia is a serious mental illness that affects a persons thoughts, perceptions and emotions. Research has found that the chance of someone with mental illness having a relapse is greater when their family is over-involved, hostile, critical and dissatisfied - a concept known as 'expressed emotions'. Family interventions have been shown to improve outcomes for people with schizophrenia and are now widely used. They are designed to promote positive family environments and reduce levels of expressed emotions within families as well as providing insight into the signs and symptoms of mental illness, so family members can anticipate and help stop relapse. There have been various psychosocial programmes designed over the years, including: counselling groups for family members; family therapy; educational groups for relatives; group therapy for family members; and educational lectures for family members. These are delivered by skilled, trained mental health professionals, who work with the families every two weeks or so, sometimes across considerable time periods, such as one year.

Brief family intervention is a form of family intervention where a mental health professional educates the person with schizophrenia and their family members about the illness over a limited number of sessions.

This review investigates the effects of brief family intervention for people with schizophrenia, compared to standard or usual care. A search of the Cochrane Schizophrenia Group's trial register was carried out in July 2012. Four randomised studies, with a total of 163 participants were included. Results were limited, so it is not clear if brief family intervention reduces admission to hospital, decreases people using health services and reduces relapse for people with schizophrenia. The review found some evidence that brief family intervention might increase the understanding of family members about mental illness. However, all main findings are not strong and based on low or very low quality evidence. Despite this, the authors of the review suggest that brief family intervention should not be completely dismissed, as it is in a current state of demand and there are usually resources or local services available for people with mental health problems and their families to participate in as a part of recovery. The authors also suggest that brief family intervention could be improved to be more effective but this would depend on larger and better studies of brief family intervention being carried out, which would help guide good practice and lead to better outcomes for people with schizophrenia.

This plain language summary has been written by a consumer, Ben Gray, from RETHINK.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

Summary of findings for the main comparison. BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION compared with STANDARD CARE for schizophrenia

BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION compared to STANDARD CARE for schizophrenia

Patient or population: patients with schizophrenia Settings: Inpatient, outpatient (India; UK; US) Intervention: BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION Comparison: STANDARD CARE

Outcomes	Illustrative comparative risks* (95% CI)		Relative effect	No of Partici-	Quality of the	Comments
	Assumed risk	Corresponding risk		(studies)	(GRADE)	
	STANDARD CARE	BRIEF FAMILY IN- TERVENTION				
Service utilisation - hospital admission - medi- um to long term hospital admission levels Follow-up: 12 months	667 per 1000 ¹	333 per 1000 (147 to 740)	RR 0.5 (0.22 to 1.11)	30 (1 study)	⊕000 very low ^{2,3}	
Service utilisation - days in hospital - medium to long term - not reported	See comment	See comment	Not estimable	-	See comment	No study re- ported/ mea- sured this out- come.
Global state - relapse - medium to long term relapse rates (clinical judgement) Follow-up: 4 months	200 per 1000 ¹	100 per 1000 (20 to 486)	RR 0.5 (0.1 to 2.43)	40 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊙⊙ low ^{3,4}	
Global state - compliance with medication - medium to long term - not reported	See comment	See comment	Not estimable	-	See comment	No study re- ported/ mea- sured this out- come.
Quality of life/satisfaction with care - for recip- ients or carers - medium to long term - not re- ported	See comment	See comment	Not estimable	-	See comment	No study re- ported/mea- sured this out- come.
Family outcome - understanding schizophre- nia, average endpoint score	The mean family outcome - under-	The mean family out- come - understand-		70 (1 study)	⊕⊝⊝⊝ very low ^{5,6}	

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review) Copyright © 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Patient Rejection Scale (PRS - high score = greater acceptance). Scale from: 24 to 168. Follow-up: 2 months	standing schizo- phrenia, average endpoint score in the control groups was 104.2 points	ing schizophrenia, average endpoint score in the interven- tion groups was 14.9 higher (7.2 to 22.6 higher)			
Economic outcomes - costs of care - long term - not reported	See comment	See comment	Not estimable -	See comment	No study re- ported/ mea- sured this out- come.
*The basis for the assumed risk (e.g. the median control group risk across studies) is provided in footnotes. The corresponding risk (and its 95% confidence interval) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI).					

CI: Confidence interval; **RR:** Risk ratio;

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: Further research is very unlikely to change our confidence in the estimate of effect.

Moderate quality: Further research is likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and may change the estimate. **Low quality:** Further research is very likely to have an important impact on our confidence in the estimate of effect and is likely to change the estimate.

Very low quality: We are very uncertain about the estimate.

¹ Mean baseline risk presented for single study.

² Risk of bias: 'very serious' - no blinding of participants or study personnel; 29% participant data not accounted; statistical data not reported.

³ Imprecision: 'serious' - 95% confidence intervals for best estimate of effect include both 'no effect' and appreciable benefit/harm.

⁴ Risk of bias: 'serious' - no blinding of participants or study personnel.

⁵ Risk of bias: 'very serious' - no mention of allocation concealment/blinding; attrition at 65% - only n = 34 out of N = 200 completed the study and were included in data and analysis.

⁶ Indirectness: 'serious' - scale-derived data.

4

Cochrane

Trusted evide Informed deci Better health.



BACKGROUND

Description of the condition

Schizophrenia is a chronic mental health illness. It is described as a neuropsychiatric and mental disorder characterised by abnormalities in the perception or expression of reality. The emotional, social and cost implications for families and people with schizophrenia are highly detrimental, resulting in impairment of social and vocational functioning in the society at large. Approximately 1% of the world's population will suffer from schizophrenia (Barrowclough 1997). The peak age of onset is typically late adolescence and early adulthood, and a combination of both genetic and environmental factors play roles in its development (Van Os 2009). The symptoms of this illness are often described as 'positive' and 'negative'; positive symptoms are hallucinations, delusions, disordered thought and speech; negative symptoms are lack of normal emotional responses, withdrawal, and blunted affect. The course of the illness and management is largely influenced by the predominance of either positive and negative symptoms (Hirsch 2003).

Description of the intervention

The objectives of psychosocial family interventions are varied. They include:

- improving the capabilities of relatives to anticipate and solve problems;
- 2. achieving significant change in relatives' behaviour and belief systems;
- 3. supporting relatives to set and maintain suitable limits and still keep to some degree of separation as appropriate;
- 4. minimising emotions of anger and guilt felt by the relatives;
- minimising negative family environment (that is, damping emotional tension in the family by diminishing relatives' burden and psychological stress);
- 6. building a therapeutic coalition with caregivers of the person with schizophrenia; and
- 7. encouraging understanding of limitations to patient performance (Pitschel-Walz 2004).

A mental health professional educates the person with schizophrenia and their family members about the illness. They create an alliance in planning treatment and provide mutual support and understanding of the disease. Family intervention furnishes relatives with insight into signs and symptoms that serve as an alert to imminent acute episodes so that strategies may be employed directed towards averting relapse. There have been various psychosocial programmes designed over the years, such as counselling groups for family members, family therapy in single or multiple family settings, psychoeducational groups for relatives, group therapy for family members and educational lectures for family members (Pitschel-Walz 2004). Many of these are delivered by skilled, specifically trained mental health professionals, who work with the families every two weeks or so, across considerable time periods, such as one year.

How the intervention might work

The probability of the affected member relapsing is greater when the family is over-involved, hostile, critical and dissatisfied - a concept known as 'expressed emotions'. The apparent connection Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

between expressed emotion and relapse was demonstrated some time ago. Brown 1962 and co-workers highlighted the connection between expressed emotions and schizophrenia in families and this has since been corroborated by others (Kuipers 1988; Vaughn 1986). This concept of expressed emotions substantiates the relevance of psychoeducational work with family members who care for people with schizophrenia (Pitschel-Walz 2004).

Designs of interventions focus on diminishing the level of environmental stimuli and expressed emotion through education, training and therapy. Mental health service providers have anticipated knowledgeable family members acting as cohorts in therapy (Böker 1992; Lefley 1990) which, in turn, might positively impact on patients' compliance with medication (Corrigan 1990; Kissling 1994).

Why it is important to do this review

Psychosocial family interventions for people with schizophrenia has been tested in trials and results indicate some positive effects. There is evidence attesting to a diminished rate of relapse in people receiving standard length psychosocial family interventions (Pharoah 2006). There is also some evidence that these particular psychosocial interventions may improve functioning and family well-being.

Short-term psychoeducational programmes that have less content have also been shown to have the potential of imparting basic information and equipping families caring for relatives with schizophrenia with new strategies. These brief educational programmes have been shown to be successful in diminishing distress for these families as a result of better knowledge (Abramowitz 1989; Smith 1987). There is considerable investment in longer forms of family psychosocial interventions as against a shorter approach. Guidelines recommending family intervention do not specify which approach to adopt (NICE 2009). There is potential for considerable savings if the efficacy of shorter and longer approaches are compared.

OBJECTIVES

To assess the effects of brief family interventions for people with schizophrenia or schizophrenia-like conditions.

METHODS

Criteria for considering studies for this review

Types of studies

All relevant randomised controlled trials. If trial was described as 'double-blind' but implied randomisation, we would have included such trials in a sensitivity analysis (see Sensitivity analysis). Where their inclusion did not result in a substantive difference, they would have remained in the analyses. Where their inclusion did result in important clinically significant, but not necessarily statistically significant, differences, we would not have added the data from these lower quality studies to the results of the better trials, but presented such data within a subcategory. We excluded quasirandomised studies, such as those allocating by alternate days of the week. Where people were given additional treatments, such as standard drug treatment, we included data if the adjunct treatment was evenly distributed between groups.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Types of participants

Adults, however defined, with schizophrenia or related disorders, including schizophreniform disorder, schizoaffective disorder and delusional disorder, by any means of diagnosis, and their families/ caregivers/supporters (however defined in each study).

We were interested in making sure that information is as relevant to the current care of people with schizophrenia as possible so proposed to clearly highlight the current clinical state (acute, early post-acute, partial remission, remission), as well as the stage (prodromal, first episode, early illness, persistent) and as to whether the studies primarily focused on people with particular problems (for example, negative symptoms, treatment-resistant illnesses).

Types of interventions

1. Brief family intervention

Any intervention described as 'family intervention' for people with schizophrenia, of brief duration (five sessions or less, or where the number of sessions is not stated but is less than three months duration).

Compared with:

1. Standard care

As defined in each study.

2. Non-brief family intervention

Any intervention described as 'family intervention' for people with schizophrenia of longer duration.

3. Any other non-family psycho-social or educational package

Of brief duration or longer duration.

Types of outcome measures

We divided our outcomes into short term (up to one month), medium term (two to three months) and long term (four months to one year).

Primary outcomes

- 1. Service utilisation
- 1.1 Hospital admission
- 2. Clinical global response

2.1 Relapse

Secondary outcomes

- 1. Service utilisation
- 1.1 Days in hospital

2. Clinical global response

- 2.1 Global state improved
- 2.2 Average change or endpoint score in global state
- 2.3 Leaving the study early
- 2.4 Compliance with medication

3. Mental state and behaviour

3.1 Positive symptoms (delusions, hallucinations, disordered thinking)

3.2 Negative symptoms (avolition, poor self-care, blunted affect)

3.3 Average change or endpoint score

4. Social functioning

- 4.1 Average change or endpoint scores
- 4.2 Social impairment
- 4.3 Employment status (employed/unemployed)
- 4.4 Work-related activities
- 4.5 Unable to live independently
- 4.6 Imprisonment5. Family outcomes
- 5.1 Average score/change in family burden
- 5.2 Patient and family coping abilities
- 5.3 Understanding of the family member with schizophrenia
- 5.4 Family care and maltreatment of the person with schizophrenia 5.5 Expressed emotion

5.6 Quality of life/satisfaction with care for either recipients of care or their carers

6. Adverse events/effects

- 6.1 Suicide and all causes of mortality
- 6.2 Other adverse events/effects

7. Economic outcomes

7.1 Cost of care

8. 'Summary of findings' table

We used the GRADE approach to interpret findings (Schünemann 2008) and use GRADEPRO to import data from Review Manager to create 'Summary of findings' tables. These tables provide outcomespecific information concerning the overall quality of evidence from each included study in the comparison, the magnitude of effect of the interventions examined, and the sum of available data on all outcomes that we rate as important to patient-care and decision making. We aimed to select the following main outcomes for inclusion in the Summary of findings for the main comparison,

- 1. Service utilisation hospital admission long term.
- 2. Service utilisation days in hospital long term.
- 3. Clinical global response relapse long term.
- 4. Clinical global response compliance with medication long term.
- 5. Quality of life/satisfaction with care for either recipients of care or their carers long term.
- 6. Economic outcomes cost of care long term

No data were available for the outcomes days in hospital, compliance with medication and quality of life/satisfaction with care. We selected an additional outcome of family - understanding schizophrenia which has data presented in the Summary of findings for the main comparison.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Search methods for identification of studies

Electronic searches

Cochrane Schizophrenia Group Trials Register (July 2012)

The register was searched on 3 February 2010 and most recently on 19 July 2012 using the phrase:

[*family* in interventions of STUDY]

This register is compiled by systematic searches of major databases, handsearches and conference proceedings (see Group Module).

Searching other resources

1. Reference searching

We inspected references of all identified studies for further relevant studies.

2. Personal contact

We contacted the first author of each included study for information regarding unpublished trials.

Data collection and analysis

Selection of studies

Review authors OU and SS independently inspected citations from the searches and identified relevant abstracts. A random 20% sample was independently re-inspected by CEA to ensure reliability. Where disputes arose, the full report was acquired for more detailed scrutiny. Full reports of the abstracts meeting the review criteria were obtained and inspected by OU. Again, a random 20% of reports were re-inspected by CEA in order to ensure reliable selection. Where it was not possible to resolve disagreement by discussion, we attempted to contact the authors of the study for clarification.

Data extraction and management

1. Extraction

Review authors OU and SS extracted data from all included studies. In addition, to ensure reliability, CEA independently extracted data from a random sample of these studies, comprising 10% of the total. Again, any disagreement was discussed, decisions documented and, where necessary, we contacted the authors of studies for clarification. With any remaining problems CEA helped to clarify issues and these final decisions were documented. We extracted data presented only in graphs and figures whenever possible, but we included the data only if both review authors independently had the same result. Attempts were made to contact authors through an open-ended request in order to obtain missing information or for clarification whenever necessary. For the purposes of any future version of this review, had we encountered any multi-centre studies, where possible, we would have extracted data relevant to each component centre separately.

2. Management

2.1 Forms

We extracted data onto standard, simple forms.

2.2 Scale-derived data

We included continuous data from rating scales only if:

- 1. the psychometric properties of the measuring instrument have been described in a peer-reviewed journal (Marshall 2000); and
- 2. the measuring instrument has not been written or modified by one of the trialists for that particular trial.

Ideally, the measuring instrument should either be i. a self-report or ii. completed by an independent rater or relative (not the therapist). We realise that this is not often reported clearly, we noted whether or not this was the case in Description of studies.

2.3 Endpoint versus change data

There are advantages of both endpoint and change data. Change data can remove a component of between-person variability from the analysis. On the other hand, calculation of change needs two assessments (baseline and endpoint), which can be difficult in unstable and difficult to measure conditions such as schizophrenia. We decided primarily to use endpoint data, and only use change data if the former were not available. We planned to combine endpoint and change data in the analysis as we intended to use mean differences (MD) rather than standardised mean differences (SMD) throughout (Higgins 2011, Chapter 9.4.5.2).

2.4 Skewed data

Continuous data on clinical and social outcomes are often not normally distributed. To avoid the pitfall of applying parametric tests to non-parametric data, we applied the following standards to all data before inclusion:

a) standard deviations (SDs) and means are reported in the paper or obtainable from the authors;

b) when a scale starts from the finite number zero, the SD, when multiplied by two, is less than the mean (as otherwise the mean is unlikely to be an appropriate measure of the centre of the distribution, (Altman 1996);

c) if a scale starts from a positive value (such as the Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale (PANSS, Kay 1986) which can have values from 30 to 210), we modified the calculation described above to take the scale starting point into account. In these cases skew is present if 2 SD > (S-S min), where S is the mean score and S min is the minimum score.

Endpoint scores on scales often have a finite start and end point and these rules above can be applied. Skewed data from studies of less than 200 participants were presented as other data within the Data and analyses section rather than into a statistical analysis. Skewed data pose less of a problem when looking at means if the sample size is large and skewed data from studies with over 200 participants would have been entered into statistical analysis.

When continuous data are presented on a scale that includes a possibility of negative values (such as change data), it is difficult to tell whether data are skewed or not and we did not apply the above rules to change data.

2.5 Common measure

To facilitate comparison between trials, we converted variables that can be reported in different metrics, such as days in hospital (mean days per year, per week or per month) to a common metric (e.g. mean days per month).

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



2.6 Conversion of continuous to binary

Where possible, efforts were made to convert outcome measures to dichotomous data. This can be done by identifying cut-off points on rating scales and dividing participants accordingly into 'clinically improved' or 'not clinically improved'. It is generally assumed that if there is a 50% reduction in a scale-derived score such as the Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale (BPRS, Overall 1962) or the PANSS (Kay 1986), this could be considered as a clinically significant response (Leucht 2005; Leucht 2005a). However, no such reductions in score were reported in any of the included studies.

2.7 Direction of graphs

Where possible, we entered data in such a way that the area to the left of the line of no effect indicates a favourable outcome for brief family therapy. Where keeping to made would have made it impossible to avoid outcome titles with clumsy double-negatives (e.g. 'Not improved') we would have reported data where the left of the line indicates an unfavourable outcome had we encountered such data.

Assessment of risk of bias in included studies

Again, review authors OU and SS worked independently to assess risk of bias by using criteria described in the *Cochrane Handbook for Systemic reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011) to assess trial quality. This set of criteria is based on evidence of associations between overestimate of effect and high risk of bias of the article such as sequence generation, allocation concealment, blinding, incomplete outcome data and selective reporting.

Where the raters disagreed, the final rating was made by consensus, with the involvement of another member of the review group. Where inadequate details of randomisation and other characteristics of trials were provided, we contacted the authors of the studies in order to obtain further information. Non-concurrence in quality assessment were reported, but where disputes arose as to which category a trial was to be allocated, again, resolution was made by discussion.

We noted the level of risk of bias in both the text of the review (Figure 1; Figure 2) and in the Summary of findings for the main comparison.

Figure 1. 'Risk of bias' summary: review authors' judgements about each risk of bias item for each included study.



Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Figure 2. 'Risk of bias' graph: review authors' judgements about each risk of bias item presented as percentages across all included studies.



Measures of treatment effect

1. Binary data

For binary outcomes we calculated a standard estimation of the risk ratio (RR) and its 95% confidence interval (CI). It has been shown that RR is more intuitive (Boissel 1999) than odds ratios and that odds ratios tend to be interpreted as RR by clinicians (Deeks 2000). The Number Needed to Treat/Harm (NNT/H) statistic with its confidence intervals is intuitively attractive to clinicians but is problematic both in its accurate calculation in meta-analyses and interpretation (Hutton 2009). For binary data presented in the 'Summary of findings' table, where possible, we calculated illustrative comparative risks.

2. Continuous data

For continuous outcomes, we estimated the mean difference (MD) between groups. We prefer not to calculate effect size measures (standardised mean difference SMD). However, if scales of very considerable similarity had been used, we would have presumed there was a small difference in measurement, and we would have calculated the effect size and transformed the effect back to the units of one or more of the specific instruments.

Unit of analysis issues

1. Cluster trials

Studies increasingly employ 'cluster randomisation' (such as randomisation by clinician or practice) but analysis and pooling of clustered data poses problems. Firstly, authors often fail to account for intra-class correlation in clustered studies, leading to a 'unit of analysis' error (Divine 1992) whereby P values are spuriously low, confidence intervals unduly narrow and statistical significance overestimated. This causes type I errors (Bland 1997; Gulliford 1999).

Had we encountered any cluster randomised studies, and where clustering was not accounted for in primary studies, we would have

presented data in a table, with a (*) symbol to indicate the presence of a probable unit of analysis error. In subsequent versions of this review we will seek to contact the first authors of studies to obtain intra-class correlation coefficients (ICCs) for their clustered data and to adjust for this by using accepted methods (Gulliford 1999). Where clustering could be incorporated into the analysis of primary studies, we would have presented these data as if from a noncluster randomised study, but adjusted for the clustering effect.

We have sought statistical advice and have been advised that the binary data as presented in a report should be divided by a 'design effect'. This is calculated using the mean number of participants per cluster (m) and the ICC [Design effect = 1+(m-1)*ICC] (Donner 2002). In subsequent versions of this review, if any cluster randomised studies are found, if the ICC is not reported it will be assumed to be 0.1 (Ukoumunne 1999).

Furthermore, where cluster studies are appropriately analysed taking into account ICCs and relevant data documented in the report, synthesis with other studies will be possible using the generic inverse variance technique.

2. Cross-over trials

A major concern of cross-over trials is the carry-over effect. It occurs if an effect (e.g. pharmacological, physiological or psychological) of the treatment in the first phase is carried over to the second phase. As a consequence, on entry to the second phase the participants can differ systematically from their initial state, despite a wash-out phase. For the same reason cross-over trials are not appropriate if the condition of interest is unstable (Elbourne 2002). Had we encountered any cross-over trials, as both effects are very likely in severe mental illness, we would only have used data from the first phase of cross-over studies.

3. Studies with multiple treatment groups

In future updates of this review, where a study involves more than two treatment arms, if relevant, the additional treatment

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright $\ensuremath{\mathbb S}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



arms will be presented in comparisons. If data presented are binary, these will simply be added and combined within the twoby-two table. If data are continuous, we will combine the data following the formula in section 7.7.3.8 (Combining groups) of the *Cochrane Handbook for Systemic reviews of Interventions*. Where the additional treatment arms may not be relevant, these data will not be reproduced. For this current review, no such studies were identified.

Dealing with missing data

1. Overall loss of credibility

At some degree of loss of follow-up, data must lose credibility (Xia 2009). We chose that, for any particular outcome, where more than 50% of data were unaccounted for, we did not reproduce these data or use them within analyses. If, however, more than 50% of those in one arm of a study were lost, but the total loss was less than 50%, we marked such data with (*) to indicate that such a result may well be prone to bias. This was the case with Barber 1988*.

2. Binary

In the case where attrition for a binary outcome was between 0% and 50% and where these data were not clearly described, we presented data on a 'once-randomised-always-analyse' basis (an intention-to-treat analysis). Those leaving the study early were all assumed to have the same rates of negative outcome as those who completed, with the exception of the outcomes of death and adverse effects. For these outcomes, the rate of those who stay in the study - in that particular arm of the trial - were used for those who did not. We undertook a sensitivity analysis to test how prone the primary outcomes were to change when data only from people who completed the study to that point were compared to the intention-to-treat analysis using the above assumptions.

3. Continuous

3.1 Attrition

In the case where attrition for a continuous outcome was between 0% and 50%, and data only from people who completed the study to that point were reported, we presented and used such data.

3.2 Standard deviations

If standard deviations (SDs) were not reported, we first tried to obtain the missing values from the authors. If not available, where there are missing measures of variance for continuous data, but an exact standard error (SE) and confidence intervals available for group means, and either a 'P' value or 't' value available for differences in mean, we can calculate them according to the rules described in the Cochrane Handbook for Systemic reviews of Interventions (Higgins 2011). When only the SE is reported, SDs are calculated by the formula SD = SE * square root (n). Chapters 7.7.3 and 16.1.3 of the Cochrane Handbook for Systemic reviews of Interventions (Higgins 2011) present detailed formulae for estimating SDs from P values, t or F values, confidence intervals, ranges or other statistics. If these formulae do not apply, we can calculate the SDs according to a validated imputation method, which is based on the SDs of the other included studies (Furukawa 2006). Although some of these imputation strategies can introduce error, the alternative would be to exclude a given study's outcome and thus to lose information. However, we did not impute any of these values for this current version of the review.

3.3 Last observation carried forward

We anticipated that in some studies the method of last observation carried forward (LOCF) would be employed within the study report. As with all methods of imputation to deal with missing data, LOCF introduces uncertainty about the reliability of the results (Leucht 2007). Therefore, if LOCF data ha been used in the trial, where less than 50% of the data were assumed, we would have presented these data but indicated that they were the product of LOCF assumptions.

Assessment of heterogeneity

1. Clinical heterogeneity

We considered all included studies initially, without seeing comparison data, to judge clinical heterogeneity. We simply inspected all studies for clearly outlying people or situations which we had not predicted would arise. When such situations or participant groups arose, these were fully discussed.

2. Methodological heterogeneity

We considered all included studies initially, without seeing comparison data, to judge methodological heterogeneity. We simply inspected all studies for clearly outlying methods which we had not predicted would arise. When such methodological outliers arose, these were fully discussed.

3. Statistical heterogeneity

3.1 Visual inspection

If sufficient studies had been included, we plannedto visually inspect graphs to investigate the possibility of statistical heterogeneity.

3.2 Employing the I² statistic

We planned to investigate heterogeneity between studies by considering the I² method alongside the Chi² 'P' value. The I² provides an estimate of the percentage of inconsistency thought to be due to chance (Higgins 2003). The importance of the observed value of I² depends on i. magnitude and direction of effects and ii. strength of evidence for heterogeneity (e.g. 'P' value from Chi² test, or a confidence interval for I²). An I² estimate greater than or equal to around 50% accompanied by a statistically significant Chi² statistic, would have been interpreted as evidence of substantial levels of heterogeneity (Section 9.5.2 - Higgins 2011). If substantial levels of heterogeneity had been found in the primary outcome, we planned to explore the reasons for heterogeneity (Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity).

Assessment of reporting biases

1. Protocol versus full study

Reporting biases arise when the dissemination of research findings is influenced by the nature and direction of results. These are described in section 10.1 of the *Cochrane Handbook for Systemic reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011). We attempted to locate protocols of included randomised trials. If the protocol was available, we compared outcomes in the protocol and in the published report. If the protocol was not available, we compared outcomes listed in the methods section of the trial report with actual reported results.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



2. Funnel plot

Reporting biases arise when the dissemination of research findings is influenced by the nature and direction of results (Egger 1997). These are again described in Section 10 of the *Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions* (Higgins 2011). We are aware that funnel plots may be useful in investigating reporting biases but are of limited power to detect small-study effects. We intended not to use funnel plots for outcomes where there were 10 or fewer studies, or where all studies were of similar sizes. Because metaanalysis was not possible in this review, no funnel plots were used.

Data synthesis

We understand that there is no closed argument for preference for use of fixed-effect or random-effects models. The random-effects method incorporates an assumption that the different studies are estimating different, yet related, intervention effects. This often seems to be true to us and the random-effects model takes into account differences between studies even if there is no statistically significant heterogeneity. There is, however, a disadvantage to the random-effects model. It puts added weight onto small studies which often are the most biased ones. Depending on the direction of effect, these studies can either inflate or deflate the effect size. We chose random-effects model for all analyses.

Subgroup analysis and investigation of heterogeneity

1. Subgroup analyses - only primary outcomes

1.1 Clinical state, stage or problem

We proposed to undertake this review and provide an overview of the effects of brief family interventions for people with schizophrenia in general. In addition, however, we planned to report data on subgroups of people in the same clinical state, stage and with similar problems.

2. Investigation of heterogeneity

If inconsistency was high, this would have been reported. First we would have investigated whether data have been entered correctly. Second, if data were correct, we would have visually inspected the graph and removed studies outside of the company of the rest to see if homogeneity was restored. For this review, we decided that, had we encountered any heterogeneity, should this occur with data contributing to the summary finding of no more than around 10% of the total weighting, data would be presented. If not, data would not have been pooled and issues would be discussed. We know of no supporting research for this 10% cut-off but are investigating the use of prediction intervals as an alternative to this unsatisfactory state.

Again, had we encountered such heterogeneity, when unanticipated clinical or methodological heterogeneity were obvious we simply would have stated hypotheses regarding these for future reviews or versions of this review.

Sensitivity analysis

1. Implication of randomisation

We aimed to include trials in a sensitivity analysis if they were described in some way as to imply randomisation. For the primary outcomes, we planned to include these studies and if there was no substantive difference when the implied randomised studies were added to those with better description of randomisation, then we would have used all data from these studies. However, due to a lack of studies and results for our primary outcomes, we did not perform any meta-analyses. Therefore, we could not perform a sensitivity analysis for implication of randomisation.

2. Assumptions for lost binary data

Where assumptions have to be made regarding people lost to follow-up (see Dealing with missing data), we compared the findings of the primary outcomes when we used our assumption/s and when we used data only from people who completed the study to that point. If there was a substantial difference, we reported the results and discussed them but continued to employ our assumption/s.

Where assumptions were made regarding missing SDs data (see Dealing with missing data), we compared the findings of the primary outcomes when we used our assumption/s and when we used data only from people who completed the study to that point. A sensitivity analysis was undertaken to test how prone results were to change when completer-only data only were compared to the imputed data using the above assumption/s. If there was a substantial difference, we reported these results and discussed them but continued to employ our assumption/s.

3. Risk of bias

If we were able to perfom meta-analyses we would have analysed the effects of excluding trials that were judged to be at high risk of bias across one or more of the domains of randomisation (implied as randomised with no further details available), allocation concealment, blinding and outcome reporting for the metaanalysis of the primary outcome. If the exclusion of trials at high risk of bias did not substantially alter the direction of effect or the precision of the effect estimates, then data from these trials were included in the analysis.

4. Imputed values

Had we encountered any cluster randomised trials, we also would have undertaken a sensitivity analysis to assess the effects of including data from trials where we used imputed values for ICC in calculating the design effect.

In subsequent versions of the review where cluster randomised trials may be identified, if substantial differences are noted in the direction or precision of effect estimates in any of the sensitivity analyses listed above, we will not pool data from the excluded trials with the other trials contributing to the outcome, but present them separately.

5. Fixed-effect and random-effects

All data were synthesised using a random-effects model, however, we also synthesised data for the primary outcome using a fixedeffect model to evaluate whether the greater weights assigned to larger trials with greater event rates, altered the significance of the results compared to the more evenly distributed weights in the random-effects model.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright © 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



RESULTS

Description of studies

For a detailed description, see Characteristics of included studies and Characteristics of excluded studies.

Results of the search

The trial search found 505 references (369 studies) from the July 2012 search; after first excluding studies based on title and abstract, 25 full-text articles were assessed for eligibility. Twenty-one of these were excluded, leaving four studies left for inclusion in this review (see Figure 3).



Figure 3. Study flow diagram.





Included studies

See Characteristics of included studies for detailed descriptions of each study. Four studies were included in this review (Barber 1988*; Shinde 2005; Smith 1987; Youssef 1987).

1. Methods

All trials were described as 'randomised', however two studies did not describe the method used to randomly allocate participants to treatment (Smith 1987; Youssef 1987). Barber 1988* provided details as to randomisation methods; this was described as 'simple random sampling', where participant code numbers were "randomly selected and divided into 2 groups of 100 each, and random assignment of subjects to control and experimental group[s] were determined by a flip of a coin" (p66). Shinde 2005 described the use of a random number table "to assort the 40 participants and their caregivers", however precise details were not provided. None of the included studies described concealment of allocation and doubt remains as to how impervious all methods of allocation were to the introduction of bias.

2. Setting

Two studies were conducted in the United States (Barber 1988*; Youssef 1987); one in India (Shinde 2005); and another in the UK (Smith 1987). Two studies used a mix of inpatient and outpatient participants (Shinde 2005; Smith 1987), while the other studies included either only inpatient (Youssef 1987) or outpatient (Barber 1988*). Studies ranged from one month (Shinde 2005, with a threemonth follow-up); two months (Barber 1988*); six months (Smith 1987); to a follow-up period of 12 months (Youssef 1987).

3. Participants

All people with schizophrenia/schizoaffective disorder and their families/relatives (however defined in each study) participated in the brief family intervention program (however defined in each study). When reporting results, however, there was a mix amongst studies, with some investigating the effects of brief family intervention and reporting outcomes for: people with schizophrenia alone (Youssef 1987); family members/relatives alone (Barber 1988*; Smith 1987); or a combination of people with schizophrenia and their family members/relatives (Shinde 2005).

3.1 People with schizophrenia

In total, N = 163 people with schizophrenia were randomised to receive either brief family intervention or 'standard care'. Overall, the age of people with schizophrenia/schizoaffective disorder ranged from 20 to 60 years old. All studies reported the sex of the people with schizophrenia/schizoaffective disorder, with n = 104 males and n = 59 females. People with schizophrenia/ schizoaffective disorder had varied histories, and most studies involved families whose relatives had multiple admissions. Most of the studies enrolled only family members who had significant contact with the relatives with schizophrenia.

Participants in most included trials had a diagnosis of schizophrenia - the included studies that used a qualitative diagnostic tools included Barber 1988* (DSM III); Shinde 2005 (ICD-10). In the remaining studies, diagnosis was determined by the presence of one or more first rank symptoms (Smith 1987) (Schneider 1959)), while participants in Youssef 1987 had schizoaffective disorder, and no diagnostic tools were specified.

Only in Smith 1987 was it specified that participants were required to be stabilised on depot or oral antipsychotic medication; no other study made reference to whether or not people with schizophrenia/ schizoaffective disorder were receiving medication at the time of the brief family intervention.

3.2 Family members/relatives

The included studies reporting family outcome data provided details of the family/relative/primary caregiver (Barber 1988*; Shinde 2005). In the three studies that provided information relating to family/relatives (Barber 1988*; Shinde 2005; Smith 1987), there were n = 110 family members (with n = 41 males, and n = 69 females), between the ages of 23-67 years old.

'Family members/relatives' were defined differently between studies; Barber 1988* used the term 'primary family caregivers' but provided no definition, however this included predominantly parents, then spouses, siblings, children and 'other'. 'Primary caregivers' were described in Shinde 2005 as a "family member who lives in the same household as the index patient, who spends time with him/her, and/or is directly and actively involved in the care of the patient (supervising medication, bringing him/her to hospital for follow-up) for at least one month" (p31-2). Smith 1987 included 'family members' such as parents, spouses and 'other' relatives. Youssef 1987 did not measure family/caregiver outcomes, and no information was provided in the report.

4. Interventions

1. Intervention group

All participants received a family intervention with educational component; however, the structure of each intervention was different between studies. These included 'family workshops', which involved education of families as to the diagnosis, treatment, symptoms, problems and other issues related to schizophrenia, in a six-hour, one-day workshop (Barber 1988*).

In Shinde 2005, family members were required to attend three (weekly) one-hour sessions within four weeks; the sessions were divided into education about schizophrenia; assessing and handling difficult problems' and handling communication and emotions.

Participants in Smith 1987 (relatives) were required to attend four weekly sessions, in which a semi-structured seminar was delivered to family members, with a question and answer session encouraged for participation. Family members also received a work booklet corresponding to the material covered in the brief education session, with an invitation to complete relevant homework. A patient-family teaching programme was employed in Youssef 1987, in which participants attended three consecutive one-hour sessions (led by the investigator and co-led by the unit nurse) of a discussion-based question and answer group, in order to explain the meaning of the illness, causes and treatments.

2. Comparison group

This included 'standard inpatient/outpatient treatment', where participants were informed that they were on a waiting list to receive the intervention at the end of three months (Shinde 2005); 'routine clinical information' without the educational workshop component (Barber 1988*); specification that participants did

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright ${\small ©}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Cochrane Library

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

not receive the patient-family teaching program, with no further information (Youssef 1987); and 'brief family intervention by post', which involved the delivery of a postal information booklet, with homework, delivered on a weekly basis over a four-week period (Smith 1987).

4. Outcome scales

Some data were possible to extract from a variety of scales that were used to assess outcomes of service utilisation, measures of family functioning and knowledge acquisition from some or all of the included studies. We were however, unable to use some of the scale-derived data due to poor reporting. Scales that provided usable data for the review are explained below.

4.1. Clinical global state

4.1.1. Global Assessment Scale - GAS (Endicott 1976)

A clinician-rated scale by which an individual is rated on a scale from zero to 100, which represents a continuum from psychological or psychiatric sickness to health (1= 'extremely unwell' to 100= 'extremely well'). This scale was used in Youssef 1987 to measure levels of improvement, but no continuous data were reported.

4.2. Mental state

4.2.1. Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale - PANSS (Kay 1986) PANSS was developed from the BPRS and the Psychopathology Rating Scale. It is used to evaluate positive, negative and other symptom dimensions in schizophrenia. The scale has 30 items, each measured on a seven-point scoring system varying from 1 =absent to 7 = extreme. Shinde 2005 was the only study to report data using this scale.

4.2.2 Symptom Rating Test - SRT (Kellner 1973)

The SRT was initially designed as a method of measuring psychological distress in a way to be able to detect changes in the clinical state of the patient. The 30-item measure, with four subscales, derives separate scores for anxiety (eight items); depression (eight items); somatic disturbances (seven items) and inadequacy (seven items). Each item is scored so as a high score indicates a greater level of psychological distress, on a scale of zero to two (0 = 'never', 1 = 'sometimes', 2 = 'often'). This scale was used only by Smith 1987.

4.3. Family outcome

4.3.1. Burden Assessment Schedule - BAS (Thara 1998)

The BAS was developed by the Schizophrenia Research Foundation (India) to assess the burden of the primary caregiver. The scale aims to assess both objective and subjective burden; objective burden characterised as the physical challenges posed to the caregiver that are a consequence of the behavioural changes in the receiver of care - for example, changes in family relations, health and employment. The subjective burden is the emotional level of burden that is experienced by the primary caregiver, including levels of anxiety, levels of morale, depression or perception of strain. This is a 40-item instrument, rated on a one to three rating scale (with 1 ='not at all', 2 ='to some extent', and 3 ='very much'); scores range from 40 to 120, with a greater score indicating greater burden on the primary caregiver. Shinde 2005 was the only study to report data using this scale.

4.3.2. Family Crisis Oriented Personal Evaluation Scales - FCOPES (McCubbin 1981)

Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews

This scale was constructed to identify problem-solving and behavioural strategies used by families when faced with problems or crises. This is a self-administered 29-item survey, which assesses (a) the individual to family network, or how willing the person is to share difficulties with relatives and how they internally handle these problems between its members; and (b) the family to social environment, or whether they seek encouragement and support from social circles outside of the family unit. There are five subscales to the FCOPES, including, acquiring social support (nine items); re-framing (eight items); seeking spiritual support (four items); mobilising to acquire and accept help (four items); and passive appraisal (four items); these are each rated on a scale of one to five (1 = 'strongly disagree' and 5 = 'strongly agree'). Due to the mixture of positive and negative items in the scale, and that each family member may view problems differently, the meaning of the scores and their applicability are uncertain. For this reason, results from this scale have been presented in a separate table; Shinde 2005 was the only study to report data using this scale.

4.3.3. Family Emotional Involvement and Criticism Scale - FEICS (Shields 1992)

The FEICS is a self-report scale, developed to measure - from the perspective of the recipient - the two major variables of expressed emotion; emotional involvement (EI) and perceived criticism (PC). The scale consists of 14 items; rated between one to five (1 = 'almost never', 2 = 'once in a while', 3 = 'sometimes', 4 = 'often', 5 = 'almost always'). Each variable has a subscale, each consisting of seven items; the PC score is obtained from the total of even numbered items of the FEICS, and the EI subscale score is obtained from the odd numbered items. The higher the score, the greater the presence of EE, indicating a negative outcome. Shinde 2005 was the only study to report data using this scale.

4.3.4. Family Distress Scale - FDS (Pasamanick 1967)

This is a 22-item scale that measures the impact of having a relative with schizophrenia in the family in terms of the extent of disruption on family life, embarrassment and the concern of self and others. This scale was used in Smith 1987.

4.3.5. Patient Rejection Scale - PRS (Kreisman 1979)

The PRS is a questionnaire developed to measure level of acceptance or rejection that families have towards the relative with schizophrenia. This is a 24-item tool with half being positive items and half negative items; the responses to the questionnaire are measured on a scale of one to seven; since some of those items are negative, the scoring for those items are reversed; a neutral response gives a score of four and unanswered items are scored four, with possible scores varying from 168 to 24 - a neutral score is 196. The higher the score, the greater level of acceptance. This scale was used in Barber 1988*.

5. Redundant data

A large number of scales were used in the studies. Many measures, even those within included studies, were either non-peer reviewed (as in Barber 1988* and Smith 1987) or reported in such a way as to render the results unusable (Shinde 2005). Data were either not reported at all or did not distinguish treatment groups. Youssef 1987 measured global state using the GAS (Endicott 1976) but no data were reported on the outcome. Where data were presented, it was common not to have means or variances reported or inaccurate 'P' values presented. Of the scales that did provide useful data, these were all dichotomised. This made it possible to display

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



the data but the redundancy of effort within each study was considerable.

6. Follow-up

Participants were followed up for between three months (Barber 1988*) and one year (Youssef 1987).

7. Missing outcomes

The outcomes with usable data from the included studies were minimal, which reduces the applicability the studies on the course of the illness; missing outcomes in this review include: causes of mortality, adverse events, clinical global response, relapse, behaviour, social functioning and economic outcomes. One study measured global assessment using the GAS but did not report any data (Youssef 1987).

8. Awaiting assessment

No studies await assessment.

9. Ongoing studies

We are not aware of any ongoing studies.

Excluded studies

We excluded 21 studies in total, 10 of which did not specify the number of sessions used in the intervention. Three studies were not randomised and two other trials did not present outcome numerical data in a form that made it possible to re-report in this review. Five studies were not brief family intervention (with more than five sessions); and a final excluded study was not specific to schizophrenia.

Risk of bias in included studies

Overall the quality of trials was not good (Figure 1 and Figure 2) and all results must be considered as being at risk of, at the very least, a moderate risk of bias (Summary of findings for the main comparison).

Allocation

Only Barber 1988* described how randomisation was undertaken. None of the other three trials give description. No study reassured the reader that the randomisation sequence was adequately concealed.

Blinding

Trialists were all aware of the possibility of the introduction of observer bias by not blinding raters to the group to which people or families were allocated. Barber 1988* and Smith 1987 did not describe blinding methods, and both Shinde 2005 and Youssef 1987

were rated as a 'high' risk of bias under this category, as both mentioned that blinding was not employed - i.e. that participants were informed of the purpose of the study. It is likely that many people rating outcomes were not blind to group of allocation.

Incomplete outcome data

Overall, reasons for withdrawal from studies are well-reported, although there was no follow-up for those who left the treatment early in order to acquire data for a full intention-to-treat analysis. Only one study reported full follow-up, with no drop-outs during the intervention period (Smith 1987), with the remaining studies reporting less than 50% attrition. However, attrition was at 65% in Barber 1988*, and so this study was 'starred' and subject to a sensitivity analysis to determine whether the omission of the results change the estimate of effect.

Selective reporting

Most included studies reported all specified outcomes; however, Youssef 1987 did not report statistical data for pre-specified outcomes. Original protocols to these trials were unobtainable, and it may be that under-reporting did occur but this was not obvious to the reader of the final report.

Other potential sources of bias

We not aware that the trialists had any vested interest in the result. Often those undertaking a package of care or an approach to care have considerable track record of research in the area and it could be difficult for them to find outcomes that are incompatible with previous work. There was no obvious bias in how the papers were written, and no study provided funding information.

Effects of interventions

See: Summary of findings for the main comparison BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION compared with STANDARD CARE for schizophrenia

COMPARISON 1: BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTIONS versus STANDARD CARE

Three of the included studies provided data for this (Barber 1988*; Shinde 2005; Youssef 1987). Only one study provided data per outcome - therefore, a meta-analysis was not possible using these results.

1. Service utilisation

1.1 Hospital admission

By 12 months, one study showed that less people receiving brief family intervention were admitted to hospital (Figure 4) - this was not significant (P = 0.09) (n = 30, 1 RCT, risk ratio (RR) 0.50, 95% confidence interval (CI) 0.22 to 1.11, Analysis 1.1).

Figure 4. Forest plot of comparison: 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, outcome: 1.1 Service utilisation: 1. hospital admission.



2. Global State

2.1 Relapse

Brief family intervention was favoured only slightly by medium term over standard care, with slightly fewer relapses; however, the results were not significant (n = 40, 1 RCT, RR 0.50, 95% CI 0.10 to 2.43, Analysis 1.2).

2.2 Improved (GAS)

Again, by long term, there was non-significant favour of brief family intervention for numbers of people improved (n = 30, 1 RCT, RR 1.27, 95% CI 0.91 to 1.78, Analysis 1.3).

2.3 Antipsychotic dose increased

By medium term, only slightly more people receiving standard care needed an increase in antipsychotic medication (n = 40, 1 RCT, RR 0.67, 95% CI 0.29 to 1.52, Analysis 1.4).

3. Mental state

3.1 Positive symptoms (PANSS, high score = worse)

There was only slight favour of brief family intervention by medium term for lower scores on the PANSS positive symptoms subscale (n = 35, 1 RCT, mean difference (MD) -0.89, 95% CI -2.84 to 1.06, Analysis 1.5).

3.2 Negative symptoms (PANSS, high score = worse)

Again, there was only slight favour of brief family intervention by medium term for lower scores on the PANSS negative symptoms subscale (n = 35, 1 RCT, MD -0.62; 95% CI -3.35 to 2.11, Analysis 1.6).

3.3 Total average score (PANSS, high score = worse)

Similar results were seen in the accumulative score on the PANSS by medium term, with a slight, non-significant favour of brief family intervention (n = 35, 1 RCT, MD -2.72, 95% CI -9.79 to 4.35, Analysis 1.7).

4. Family outcome

4.1 Average score for understanding of family member with schizophrenia (PRS, high score = greater acceptance)

One study rated level of acceptance and showed a significant increase in understanding by family members through a greater level of acceptance (n = 70,1 RCT, RR 14.90, 95% CI 7.20 to 22.60, Analysis 1.8).

4.2 Burden/stress - average score (BAS, high score = greater burden)

One study reported the level of burden/stress on caregivers with a slight favour of brief family intervention by medium term (n = 35, 1 RCT, MD -2.52, 95% CI -10.43 to 5.39, Analysis 1.9).

4.3 Family coping - average score (FCOPES)

One study reported family coping using the FCOPES; due to the mixture of positive and negative items within the scale and the largely subjective nature of the scale, the results have been presented in an additional table, as the true meaning of the scores and their applicability are uncertain. The results are best inspected by viewing Analysis 1.10.

4.4 Expressed emotions (EE) - average score (FEICS, high score = greater EE)

Results by medium term demonstrated slight favour of brief family intervention for less levels of expressed emotion, however results are not significant (n = 35, 1 RCT, MD -1.88, 95% CI -5.61 to 1.85, Analysis 1.11).

5. Leaving the study early

Medium-term data were equivocal for numbers of participants leaving the study early (n = 40, 1 RCT, RR 0.67, 95% CI 0.12 to 3.57, Analysis 1.12).

COMPARISON 2: BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY FACE-TO-FACE versus BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST

Only one study provided data for this outcome (Smith 1987); again, meta-analysis was not possible.

1 Family outcome

1.1. Stress - average score (SRT, high score = worse, skewed)

Results were skewed and are presented in a separate table. By short term, it is suggested that people who received brief family intervention face-to-face were more likely to demonstrate lower levels of stress. However, by medium term, there was no difference in results. These results need to be interpreted with caution, and are best inspected by viewing Analysis 2.1.

1.2 Burden - average score (FDS, high score = worse, skewed)

By short and medium term, the results suggest a lesser level of burden experienced by family members when receiving brief family intervention face-to-face. Again, results are skewed and should be interpreted with caution (Analysis 2.2).

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright $\ensuremath{\mathbb S}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



SENSITIVITY ANALYSIS

Due to lack of studies and results for our primary outcomes (only one study reported data), no meta-analyses were performed. Therefore, we could not perform a sensitivity analysis for;

- 1. implication of randomisation
- 2. risk of bias;
- 3. imputed values.

This was because there was only one study per primary outcome, and the effect of excluding this study would leave us with no data to compare. There was no difference in the estimate of the effect when using fixed-effect or random-effect models on this basis.

DISCUSSION

There were no studies found with comparisons of brief family intervention versus non-brief family intervention; moreover, the variety of outcome measures in this brief family intervention review is not at a par with the outcome measures of the larger non-brief family intervention review (Pharoah 2010).

Summary of main results

COMPARISON 1: BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTIONS versus STANDARD CARE

Unfortunately, no meta-analyses were possible between studies; owing to a lack of standardised outcomes and scarcity of data; the data we found are largely equivocal.

1. Service utilisation

It is not clear that the brief approach to family intervention has any advantage over standard care in terms of hospital admission as only one trial (n = 30) measured this outcome(Youssef 1987). Non-brief family intervention showed significant advantage over standard care with less people receiving brief family intervention admitted into hospital at one year but this was not statistically significant; once again, the few trials in the review reduces the validity of study reports, more trials and larger studies will produce more definite conclusions. We have reproduced the relevant findings of the larger family intervention review (Pharoah 2010) for ease of comparison (Table 1). A cross-section of all selected studies from the initial search revealed there was no standardised design for brief family interventions which may compromise the quality of the interventions in the studies and hence narrow the effectiveness over well-established standard care services, however findings from this review can form basis for hypothesis for further research with standardised designs for brief family intervention.

2. Global state

Shinde 2005 was only study in the review that reported global state relapse as an outcome, it did not state relapse criteria; although the data favoured brief family intervention over standard care in preventing relapse, it was not statistically significant. This was the case for the remaining global state outcomes of improvement (using the GAS scale) and increase in antipsychotic dose, where results were equivocal. More data on global state (particularly relapse and improvement rates) would have been greatly welcomed, and the authors suggest that future research into this area puts greater focus on patient-oriented outcomes.

3. Mental state

The same, small study (n = 35) provided outcome data for each mental state outcome (using PANSS), however, it is not recommended or even possible to draw any meaningful conclusions from the data. Again, there is slight, non-significant favour of brief family intervention over standard care, but the extent of any potential benefit cannot be stated with any confidence. The larger, non-brief family intervention had mixed an equivocal results in effects of mental state (Pharoah 2010).

4. Family outcome

Several studies have emphasised the role of the family environment on the overall prognosis of patients with schizophrenia and therefore numerous measures are being utilised by various trialists. The only two trials measuring family outcomes in this review were small studies using different measures of outcome (Barber 1988*; Shinde 2005). Barber 1988* showed that brief family intervention significantly increases the understanding of caregivers and family members which is reflected in the level of acceptance of patients compared to standard care. Shinde 2005 suggested that brief family intervention reduced burden and stress on family members and they are more likely to cope with and manage problematic situations. A similar trend was noted in reducing levels of expressed emotions in families receiving brief family intervention compared to standard care. The diathesis-stress model of schizophrenia has implications on the course of illness; this model suggests that reduction of stressful environmental stimuli can reduce the stress on persons with schizophrenia and improve their outcome.

Overall, the findings suggest that the brief approach to family intervention may improve the family atmosphere by creating better understanding of relatives to patients behaviour which reduces conflicts in the relationship when compared to standard care; better family atmosphere is also achieved by reduction in burden and stress on the relatives (Levene 1996). The small number of studies and the small sample size of the studies (n = 105) coupled with several measures of outcome compromises the power of the report. However, these findings are similar to results from the larger review of non-brief family intervention (Table 1).

5. Leaving the study early

Again, with only one study (Shinde 2005) providing any data for this outcomes, it is difficult to draw any meaningful conclusions. More detailed data regarding reasons for leaving the study early would have provided us with a better idea of how the intervention, or lack of intervention, impacts on participants' willingness to participate in the study, or indeed any adverse events that may lead to early drop-outs.

COMPARISON 2: BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY FACE-TO-FACE versus BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST

1. Family outcome

The only trial that compared face-to-face intervention and intervention by post showed no clear superiority of face-to-face intervention over that by post in terms of stress and burden on the relatives but trialists had recorded significant results using parametric tests (Smith 1987).

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright ${\small ©}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



Overall completeness and applicability of evidence

1. Completeness

The outcomes in the included studies of this review did not report many of our outcomes, which were chosen in order to be comparable to outcomes of other interventions for schizophrenia for ease of assessment. The reporting of unusable data and incomplete reporting of data further reduces the variety of outcomes for analysis, the quality and size of the studies reduces the power of the results and also reduces the chances of coming across studies with varied outcomes. The most elaborate outcomes in this review were family-oriented, which were not even exhaustive, outcomes such as compliance, relapse, mental state, social functions, global assessment. These varied outcomes make it easy for assessment by all the stake holders involved, which includes policy makers, clinicians, relatives of patients and the patients

2. Applicability

Most of the included studies were carried out in university teaching hospitals and research institutes, which provide higher quality of standard care compared to community-based treatment in which the majority of patients with schizophrenia are managed.

Participants were largely diagnosed with schizophrenia, with the exception of Youssef 1987, in which participants were diagnosed with schizoaffective disorder; however different diagnostic tools were employed in each of the three remaining studies (DSM-III, ICD-10, and Schneider 1959 criteria). Furthermore, each study was undertaken in largely different environments; two studies undertaken in the US (one in a university-affiliated, state-supported community outpatient clinic in a large cosmopolitan area; the other an inpatient psychiatric unit of a general hospital), one in the UK and another in India (both inpatient and outpatient). Therefore, this raises issues regarding applicability of these results to the general population on a national and global scale, particularly because the method of brief family intervention differed between studies, with varying length of sessions and depth as to course or workshop sessions and accompanying materials used by participants. Furthermore, the expectation of what would be considered 'standard care' would differ on this international basis.

Quality of the evidence

Overall, the quality of reporting was poor (Figure 1). Most included studies did not describe how the randomisation was conducted. With the nature of the intervention, blinding is difficult to account for; two studies out of the included four reported that no blinding was used, with the remaining two studies not making any reference to use of blinding. Therefore there is, at the very least, a moderate risk of overestimating the effect of the intervention.

Potential biases in the review process

The process of searching for studies was thorough. We strictly followed the review protocol in the process of study selection, data extraction and analysis. Only published reports were considered in this review, which may perpetuate a publishing bias; all the Chinese studies were excluded due to unspecified number of sessions, with the assumption that no information was omitted during translation, which was not detailed.

Agreements and disagreements with other studies or reviews

There are no other known reviews for brief family intervention in schizophrenia. Similar reviews are those of larger non-brief family interventions, which excluded studies with family intervention of less than five sessions; the limited outcomes reported with this review were similar and supported by the larger non-brief family interventions review (Pharoah 2010).

AUTHORS' CONCLUSIONS

Implications for practice

1. For people with schizophrenia

One outstanding reward of brief family intervention is that it makes the family atmosphere more conducive for patients with schizophrenia with less time commitment to the programme; family members' burden and stress are much reduced, which in turn may improve their quality of life despite having a relative with schizophrenia to care for. These benefits help people with schizophrenia and their families take advantage of such programs provided by their service providers. The results of this systematic review draws together the existing best available evidence; unfortunately, due to poor outcome reporting and lack of patient-centred outcomes, we cannot state with confidence the overall benefit a person may expect to achieve after receiving brief family intervention. All data reported for global state and mental state outcomes display only a slight, non-significant favour for brief family intervention over standard care. Findings were only significant for the family outcome of understanding the patient with schizophrenia, however, this was from data of one study with a small sample size. Although family and carer-centred outcomes are important, more research is needed into more patient-centred outcomes including social functioning, quality of life, mental state and any adverse events or effects.

2. For clinicians

Patient and relative engagement rates for psychosocial intervention programs are low despite their proven effectiveness; this might be due to the long commitment associated with such interventions. Brief interventions are less time-consuming, with minimal resources involved. The beneficial effect of brief family intervention on the well-being of a caregiver also reflects on the patient, which could make the intervention worth prescribing. What this review has found, however, is that the current research has not placed enough focus on patient-centred outcomes, which makes it difficult to judge the effect and actual benefit this intervention may have on people with schizophrenia. Until more conclusive evidence is found, this therapy should be employed with caution, on an individual patient basis.

3. For policy makers

Service managers and funders always have limited resources, and are challenged to achieve the best outcomes using such resources. Brief family intervention aims to help to achieve benefits with limited resources, and managers may want to consider such interventions in order to help to meet the demands of a larger number of patients over a short period of time. The results of this systematic review, however, are largely equivocal and - due to a lack of standardised outcomes allowing for meta-analyses -

Copyright $\ensuremath{\mathbb S}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Cochrane Library

Trusted evidence. Informed decisions. Better health.

results are not pooled, which gives us less power in the results and little confidence in the estimate of the effects reported. More research is needed into a more standardised approach of brief family intervention before any concrete conclusions can be drawn as to any real or cost benefit of this intervention.

Implications for research

1. General

We excluded 21 trials (please refer to Characteristics of excluded studies for details), due to the poor quality of data reporting, diminishing the already limited evidence-base and also Chinese studies that were non-specific in terms of number of sessions. Following CONSORT for good reporting of clinical trials more closely would have helped to considerably increase the amount of data available in this review. Any clinical trials that are undertaken in the future should conform with the AllTrials initiative of transparency in past, present and future research, namely: registration of the study protocol; summary results reporting as well as *full* results reported (unredacted); and the availability of individual participant data.

2. Specific

There is a need for more well-designed, conducted and reported randomised studies investigating the efficacy of brief family intervention Table 2. The outcome measures were not varied, the few were focused mainly on effects on the relatives with no direct effects on the patient with schizophrenia as regards course of illness. Future trials should explore a wider variety of standardised outcomes measures centred on the patients. The design and content of brief family interventions should be clearly reported so as to encourage the use of data reported in evidence-based reports and systematic reviews. A wide variety of outcomes will make reports from such trials more attractive to policy makers and managers. Continuous data should be reported with mean, standard deviations and number of participants. Endpoint score should always be used when reporting data derived from scales (Table 3).

Benefits of a brief form of family intervention may potentially encapsulate more than any associated cost-saving; by equipping family members with the basic information relating to care and new strategies, a stronger culture of support could emerge, allowing both families and patients greater empowerment over their situation. Any potential harms of this type of intervention need researching in future randomised controlled trials, but could include the risk of delivering fundamental, supportive information in this brief, condensed manner; longer follow-up periods will be useful in assessing whether educational information is retained amongst both families and patients after completion of studies. As previously stated, the lack of patient-centred outcomes makes it difficult to identify explicit benefits or harms of brief family intervention, something that future research can shed light on. Two out of the four included studies provided useable data for levels of burden or stress on the family (Shinde 2005; Smith 1987); however, no study investigated/reported results for potential adverse events associated with the intervention. Further studies should address this paucity of data to take this important outcome into consideration for both patient and family.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The Cochrane Schizophrenia Group provides and maintains a template for use in the methods section of their reviews. We have used and adapted this template for our review. We wish to thank those in the Cochrane Schizophrenia Group editorial base for their support.

We would also like to acknowledge and thank Dr Samir Srivastava and Brisa S Fernandes for peer reviewing this review.

REFERENCES

References to studies included in this review

Barber 1988* {published data only}

Barber ME. The effect of a schizophrenic family workshop on levels of acceptance and stress in primary family caregivers of schizophrenic relatives. PhD dissertation submitted to the Texas Woman's University, USA 1988.

Shinde 2005 {published data only}

Shinde SP. Short term effects of family psychoeducation in schizophrenia [PHD thesis]. National Institute of Mental Health and Neuro Sciences 2005.

Smith 1987 {published data only}

Smith JV, Birchwood MJ. Specific and non-specific effects of educational intervention with families living with a schizophrenic relative. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 1987;**150**:645-52. [MEDLINE: 3651703]

Youssef 1987 {published data only}

Youssef FA. Discharge planning for psychiatric patients: the effects of a family-patient teaching programme. *Journal of Advanced Nursing* 1987;**12**(5):611-6. [MEDLINE: 88088262]

References to studies excluded from this review

Berkowitz 1984 {published data only}

Berkowitz R, Eberlein FR, Kuipers L, Leff J. Educating relatives about schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin* 1984;**10**(3):418-29. [MEDLINE: 6474102]

Birchwood 1992 {published data only}

Birchwood M, Smith J, Cochrane R. Specific and non-specific effects of educational intervention for families living with schizophrenia. A comparison of three methods. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 1992;**160**:806-14. [MEDLINE: 1617364]

Chen 2000 {published data only}

Chen J. Comparative study on family intervention on schizophrenics in rural community. *Journal of Handan Medical College* 2000;**13**(6):435-6. [MEDI0103]

Chen 2002 {published data only}

Chen G, Li B, Li C. Efficacy of individual family intervention for schizophrenia patients: three years followed up study. *Chinese Journal of Behavioral Medical Science* 2002;**11**(4):394-6. [MEDI0211]

Cozolino 1988 {published data only}

Cozolino LJ, Goldstein MJ, Nuechterlein KH, West KL, Snyder KS. The impact of education about schizophrenia on relatives varying in expressed emotion. *Schizophrenia Bulletin* 1988;**14**(4):675-87. [MEDLINE: 3217770]

Dixon 2011 {published data only}

Dixon L, Lucksted A, Burland J, Stewart B, Medoff D, Lehman A, et al. Outcomes of a randomized study of a peer-taught Familyto-Family Education Program for mental illness. *Psychiatric Services* 2011;**62**(6):591-7.

Gassmann 2011 {published data only}

Gassmann W, Christ O, Berger H. The influence of psychoeducative family intervention in schizophrenic patients on perceived quality of life. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience* 2011;**261**:S100.

Kane 1990 {published data only}

Kane CF, DiMartino E, Jimenez M. A comparison of short term psychoeducational and support groups for relatives coping with chronic schizophrenia. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing* 1990;**4**(6):343-53. [MEDLINE: 2285326]

Koolaee 2009 {published data only}

Koolaee KA, Etemadi A. The outcome of two family interventions for the mothers of schizophrenia patients in Iran. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry* 2009;**56**(6):634-46. [MEDLINE: 19734180]

Li 2003 {published data only}

Li F, Xu J. Comparative study on the effect of family intervention on schizophrenia patients in convalescence and their family members. *Health Psychology Journal* 2003;**7474**(2):129-30. [MEDI0308]

Ling 1999 {published data only}

Ling SA, Zhao C, Wang R. Efficacy of family intervention on schizophrenics in remission in community: result of one year follow-up study. *Chinese Mental Health Journal* 1999;**13**(06):325-7. [MEDI0005]

Pickett-Schenk 2006 {published data only}

* Pickett-Schenk SA, Bennett C, Cook JA, Steigman P, Lippincott R, Villagracia I, et al. Changes in care giving satisfaction and information needs among relatives of adults with mental illness: results of a randomized evaluation of a family-led education intervention. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry* 2006;**76**(4):545-53.

Pickett-Schenk SA, Cook JA, Steigman P, Lippincott R, Bennett C, Grey DD. Psychological well-being and relationship outcomes in a randomized study of family-led education. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 2006;**63**(9):1043-50.

Rotondi 2005 {published data only}

Rotondi AJ, Haas GL, Anderson CM, Newhill CE, Spring MB, Ganguli R, et al. A clinical trial to test the feasibility of a telehealth psychoeducational intervention for persons with schizophrenia and their families: intervention and 3-month findings. *Rehabilitation Psychology* 2005;**50**(4):325-36.

Spiegel 1987 {published data only}

Spiegel D, Wissler T. Using family consultation as psychiatric aftercare for schizophrenic patients. *Hospital and Community Psychiatry* 1987;**38**(10):1096-9. [MEDLINE: 2822566]

Tarrier 1988 {published data only}

Tarrier N, Barrowclough C, Porceddu K, Fitzpatrick E. The Salford Family Intervention Project: relapse rates of

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

schizophrenia at five and eight years. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 1994;**165**(December):829-32.

Tarrier N, Barrowclough C, Vaughn C, Bamrah JS, Porceddu K, Watts S, et al. Community management of schizophrenia. A two-year follow-up of a behavioural intervention with families. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 1989;**154**:625-8. [MEDLINE: 2597854]

* Tarrier N, Barrowclough C, Vaughn C, Bamrah JS, Porceddu K, Watts S, et al. The community management of schizophrenia. A controlled trial of a behavioural intervention with families to reduce relapse. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 1988;**153**:532-42. [MEDLINE: 3074860]

Tarrier N, Lowson K, Barrowclough C. Some aspects of family interventions in schizophrenia. II: financial considerations. *Journal of Psychiatry* 1991;**159**:481-4.

Wang 1997 {published data only}

Wang JL. Comparison of family intervention's effect on 98 schizophrenics' rehabilitation. *Medical Journal of Chinese Civil Administration* 1997;**9**(3):140-1, 191-2. [MEDI97SA]

Yang 2002 {published data only}

Yang CL, Zhang XB, Yang FL. A follow-up study of family intervention for rehabilitating chronic outpatients with schizophrenia in the country. *Chinese Journal of Rehabilitation Theory and Practice* 2002;**8**(6):355-7. [MEDI0208]

Zhang 2001 {published data only}

*Zhang XQ, Zhao BL, Shen JJ. An effect of comprehension family intervention on relatives with schizophrenic patients in community. *Chinese Journal of Behavioral Medical Science* 2001;**10**(3):196-7. [MEDI0108]

Zhang XB, Shen J, Shi Y. An effect of comprehension family intervention on relatives with schizophrenic patients in community. *Health Psychology Journal* 2000;**8**(5):569-71. [MEDI0010S1]

Zhao B, Shen J, Shi Y. Comparative study on family intervention on schizophrenics in community. *Chinese Mental Health Journal* 1999;**13**(6):323-4. [MEDI0005]

Zhao 2000 {published data only}

Zhao B, Shen J, Shi Y. A comparative study of family intervention on schizophrenia in community. *Medical Journal of Chinese Civil Administration* 2001;**13**(2):93-5. [MEDI0106]

Zhao B, Shen J, Shi Y. Three year follow up study of community family intervention for schizophrenia. *Chinese Journal of Psychiatry* 2000;**33**(4):233-6. [MEDI0101]

Zhao B, Shen J, Shi Y, Xu D, Wang Z, Ji J. Family intervention of chronic schizophrenics in community: A follow-up study. *Chinese Mental Health Journal* 2000;**14**(4):283-5.

Zhu 1998 {published data only}

Zhu P, Zhang J. A controlled study of the role of family intervention in the rehabilitation of peoples with schizophrenia. *Sichuan Mental Health* 1998;**11**(1):32-4. [MEDI9802]

Zhu 2002 {published data only}

Zhu Y, Zhu Q, Sun X. A controlled study of the effects of family education on patients with schizophrenia in rehabilitation. *Health Psychology Journal* 2002;**10**(3):169-71. [MEDI0207]

Additional references

Abramowitz 1989

Abramowitz IA, Coursey RD. Impact of an educational support group on family participants who take care of their schizophrenic relatives. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* 1989;**57**(2):232-6. [MEDLINE: 2708610]

Altman 1996

Altman DG, Bland JM. Detecting skewness from summary information. *BMJ* 1996;**313**:1200. [MEDLINE: 1997074332; PED300800]

Barrowclough 1997

Barrowclough C, Nicholas T. Families of schizophrenic patients: cognitive behavioral intervention. Families of schizophrenic patients: cognitive behavioral intervention. Manchester.: Stanley Thornes ltd, 1997.

Bland 1997

Bland JM. Statistics notes. Trials randomised in clusters. *BMJ* 1997;**315**:610.

Boissel 1999

Boissel JP, Cucherat M, Li W, Chatellier G, Gueyffier F, Buyse M, et al. The problem of therapeutic efficacy indices. 3. Comparison of the indices and their use. *Therapie* 1999;**54**(4):405-11.

Brown 1962

Brown GW, Monck EM, Carstairs GM, Wing JK. Influence of family life on the course of schizophrenic illness. *British Journal of Prevention and Social Medicine* 1962;**16**:55-68.

Böker 1992

Böker WA. Call for partnership between schizophrenic patients, relatives and professionals. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 1992;**161(Suppl 18).**:10-12.

Corrigan 1990

Corrigan PW, Liberman RP, Engel JD. From noncompliance to collaboration in the treatment of schizophrenia. *Hospital and Community Psychiatry* 1990;**41(11)**.:1203-11.

Deeks 2000

Deeks J. Issues in the selection for meta-analyses of binary data. Abstracts of 8th International Cochrane Colloquium; 2000 Oct 25-28th; Cape Town, South Africa. 2000.

Divine 1992

Divine GW, Brown JT, Frazier LM. The unit of analysis error in studies about physicians' patient care behavior. *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 1992;**7**(6):623-9.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Donner 2002

Donner A, Klar N. Issues in the meta-analysis of cluster randomized trials. *Statistics in Medicine* 2002;**21**:2971-80.

Egger 1997

Egger M, Davey-Smith G, Schneider M, Minder CSO. Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. *BMJ* 1997;**13**:629-34.

Elbourne 2002

Elbourne D, Altman DG, Higgins JPT, Curtina F, Worthingtond HV, Vaile A. Meta-analyses involving crossover trials: methodological issues. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 2002;**31**(1):140-9.

Endicott 1976

Endicott J, Spitzer RL, Fleiss JL, Cohen J. The Global Assessment Scale; A procedure for measuring overall severity of psychiatric disturbance. *Archives of General Psychiatry* 1976;**33**:766-771.

Furukawa 2006

Furukawa TA, Barbui C, Cipriani A, Brambilla P, Watanabe N. Imputing missing standard deviations in meta-analysis can provide accurate results. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 2006;**59(1)**:7-10.

Gulliford 1999

Gulliford MC. Components of variance and intraclass correlations for the design of community-based surveys and intervention studies: data from the Health Survey for England 1994. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 1999;**149**:876-83.

Higgins 2003

Higgins JP, Thompson SG, Deeks JJ, Altman DG. Measuring inconsistency in meta-analyses. *BMJ* 2003;**327**:557-60.

Higgins 2011

Higgins JPT, Green S (editors). Cochrane Handbook for Systemic reviews of Interventions. The Cochrane Collaboration [Available at: www.cochrane-handbook.org], updated March 2011 [Version 5.1.0].

Hirsch 2003

Hirsch SR, Daniel W. Schizophrenia. Blackwell publishing, 2003.

Hutton 2009

Hutton Jane L. Number needed to treat and number needed to harm are not the best way to report and assess the results of randomised clinical trials. *British journal of haematology* 2009;**146**(1):27-30.

Kay 1986

Kay SR, Opler LA, Fiszbein A. Positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) manual. Positive and negative syndrome scale (PANSS) manual. North Tonawanda, NY: Multi-Health Systems, 1986.

Kellner 1973

Kellner R, Sheffield B. A self-rating scale of distress. *Psychological medicine* 1973;**3**:88-100.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright ${\small ©}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Kissling 1994

Kissling W. Compliance, quality assurance and standards for relapse prevention in schizophrenia. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica* 1994;**89(suppl)**:16-24.

Kreisman 1979

Kreisman DE, Simmens SJ, Joy VD. Rejecting the patient: preliminary validation of a self-report scale. *Schizophrenia Bulletin* 1979;**5**(2):220-22.

Kuipers 1988

Kuipers L, Bebbington P. Expressed emotion research in schizophrenia: theoretical and clinical implications. *Psychological Medicine* 1988;**18**:893-909.

Lefley 1990

Lefley HP, Johnson DL. Families as Allies in Treatment of the Mentally Ill: New Directions for Mental Health Professionals. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Press, 1990.

Leucht 2005

Leucht S, Kane JM, Kissling W, Hamann J, Etschel E, Engel R. Clinical implications of Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale Scores. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 2005;**187**:366-71.

Leucht 2005a

Leucht S, Kane JM, Kissling W, Hamann J, Etschel E, Engel R. What does the PANSS mean?. *Schizophrenia Research* 2005;**79**:231-8.

Leucht 2007

Leucht S, Engel RR, Baumi J, Davis JM. Is the superior efficacy of new generation of antipsychotics an artefact of LOCF?. *Schizophrenia Bulletin* 2007;**33(1)**:83-9.

Levene 1996

Levene JE, Lancee WJ, Seeman MV. The Perceived Family Burden Scale (PFBS). *Schizophrenia Research* 1996;**22**(2):151-7.

Marshall 2000

Marshall M, Lockwood A, Bradley C, Adams C, Joy C, Fenton M. Unpublished rating scales: a major source of bias in randomised controlled trials of treatments for schizophrenia. *British Journal of Psychiatry* 2000;**176**:249-52.

McCubbin 1981

McCubbin HI, Olson D, Larsen A. Family crisis oriented personal evaluation scale. Family assessment: resiliency, coping and adaption - inventories for research and practice. Wisconsin: Madison: University of Wisconsin System, 1981:455-507.

Overall 1962

Overall JE, Gorham DR. The brief psychiatric rating scale. *Psychological Reports* 1962;**10**:799-812.

Pasamanick 1967

Pasamanick B, Scarpitti F, Dinitz S. Schizophrenics in the community. New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, 1967.



Pharoah 2006

Pharoah F, Mari J, Rathbone J, Wong W. Family intervention for schizophrenia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2006, Issue 4. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD000088]

Pharoah 2010

Pharoah F, Rathbone J, Wong W. Family intervention for schizophrenia. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2010, Issue 12. [DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD000088.pub3]

Pitschel-Walz 2004

Pitschel-Walz G, Leucht S, Bäuml J, Kissling W, Engel RR. The effect of family interventions on relapse and rehospitalization in schizophrenia - a meta-analysis. *Focus* 2004;**2**:78-94..

Schneider 1959

Schneider, K. Clinical psychopathology. New York: Grune and Stratton, 1959.

Schünemann 2008

Schünemann HJ, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Higgins JPT, Deeks JJ, Glasziou P, et al. Chapter 12: Interpreting results and drawing conclusions. In: Higgins JPT, Green S editor(s). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. The Cochrane Collaboration, 2008:359-83.

Shields 1992

Shields CG, Franks P, Harp JJ, McDaniel SH, Campbell TL. Development of the family emotional involvement and criticism scale (FEICS): a self-report scale to measure expressed emotion. *Journal of marital and family therapy* 1992;**18**:395-407.

CHARACTERISTICS OF STUDIES

Characteristics of included studies [ordered by study ID]

Barber 1988*

Methods	Allocation: random. Blindness: not stated. Duration: 2 months. Setting: outpatient - university-affiliated, state supported, community outpatient psychiatric clinic for adults and children situated in a cosmopolitan area comprising approximately 2 million people (US).				
Participants	N = 200*.				
	People with schizophrenia:				
	Diagnosis: schizophrenia (DSM III). Age: mean 32.7 years (SD <u>+</u> 1.19), range 20 - 60 years. Sex: 18F, 52M.				
	Ethnicity: not stated. History: all receiving prescribed medication; mean age of onset 24.70 years (SD + 5.68); range 16 - 42 years.				
	Included: living with primary care giver or at least had weekly contact (face-to-face or telephone) with the relative.				
	Excluded: patients with a secondary diagnosis of mental retardation [sic] or organic brain syndrome were not included in the study.				

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Copyright ${\small ©}$ 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.

Thara 1998

Thara R, Padmavati R, Kumar S, Srinivasan L. Burden assessment schedule: instrument to assess burden on caregivers of chronic mentally ill. *Indian Journal of Psychiatry* 1998;**40**(1):21-9.

Ukoumunne 1999

Ukoumunne OC, Gulliford MC, Chinn S, Sterne JAC, Burney PGJ. Methods for evaluating area-wide and organisation-based intervention in health and health care: a systematic review. *Health Technology Assessment* 1999;**3**(5):1-75.

Van Os 2009

Van Os J, Kanpur S. Schizophrenia. *Lancet* 2009;**374(9690)**:635-45.

Vaughn 1986

Vaughn CE. Patterns of emotional response in the families of schizophrenic patients. In: Goldstein MJ, Hand I, Hahlweg K editor(s). Treatment of Schizophrenia: Family Assessment and Intervention. Berlin, Germany: Springer-Verlag, 1986:97-106.

Xia 2009

Xia J, Adams CE, Bhagat N, Baghat V, Bhoopathi P, El-Sayeh H, Pinfold V, Takriti Y. Loss of outcomes stakeholders survey: the LOSS study. *Psychiatric Bulletin* 2009;**33(7)**:254-7.

* Indicates the major publication for the study



Barber 1988* (Continued)	
	<u>Participants - 'primary family caregivers':</u> n = 70 (n = 44 parents; n = 8 spouse; n = 9 sibling; n = 4 child; n = 5 other). Age: mean 49 years (SD <u>+</u> 12.5), range 23 - 67 years. Sex: 53F, 17M.
	Ethnicity: White (n = 34); Black (n = 26); Hispanic (n = 6); Oriental (n = 4). History: living with participant or at least had weekly contact (face to face or telephone) with the par- ticipant.
	Included: those not currently attending a family educational group or had attended in past 6 months.
	Excluded: primary family caregivers of patients with a secondary diagnosis of mental retardation [sic] or organic brain syndrome were included in the study.
Interventions	 Brief family intervention: 'family workshop' - conducted by three registered psychiatric nurses, a so- cial worker and a psychiatrist. Semi-structured family workshop in which families are instructed re- garding the diagnosis of schizophrenia, treatment, symptoms, problems, medications, course of ill- ness, early sings of relapse and coping strategies - six-hour, one-day workshop lasting 5 sessions, n = 100. Standard care: 'routine clinical information' without workshop; this includes information that is not formalised, usually brief; and limited to the responses to questions and concerns that the caregivers verbalise, n = 100.
Outcomes	Family outcome: understanding of the family member with schizophrenia - Patient Rejection Scale (PRS).
	Unable to use -
	Family stress: Schizophrenic Family Caregiver Stress Scale (SFCS) - non-peer-reviewed scale.
Notes	*Due to high loss to follow-up, this study was subjected to a sensitivity analysis.
Risk of bias	

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Low risk	Simple random sampling - "using a table of random numbers, 200 patient code numbers were randomly selected and divided into 2 groups of 100 each, random assignment of subjects to control and experimental group was deter- mined by a flip of a coin such that 'heads' represented the control group and 'tails' represented the experimental group. The subjects were subsequently al- ternately assigned to the groups after the initial toss of coin so that the groups were equal" (p66).
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated.
Blinding (performance bias and detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	Attrition: 65% - 200 participants were originally randomised - 100 each to receive either the family workshop or routine clinical information. Out of $n = 100$ assigned to workshop, $n = 44$ participants agreed to participate, however only $n = 39$ attended, and only $n = 36$ returned both pre-tests and post-tests and were included in the analysis. Out of $n = 100$ assigned to routine clinical information, only $n = 38$ agreed to participate in the study, and only $n = 34$ completed the study and were included in data and analysis.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Jarber 1988* (Continued)				
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	All specified outcomes were reported.		
Other bias	High risk	Funding: not stated.		
		Rating scales: not clear whether raters were independent of treatment. SFCS developed by trial investigator.		

Shinde 2005

Methods	Allocation: random.		
	Allocation: random. Blindness: none. Duration: 1 month, 3-month follow-up.		
	Setting: inpatient and outpatient, Department of Psychiatry, NIMHANS, Bangalore (IN).		
Participants	Participants - people with schizophrenia:		
	Diagnosis: schizophrenia (ICD-10), paranoid schizophrenia (n = 32), other subtypes (n = 8). n = 40. Age: brief family intervention - mean 29.95 years (SD ± 6.85); control - mean 30.05 years (SD ± 7.22). Sex: 11F, 29M.		
	Ethnicity: not stated. History: n = 4 belonged to inpatient wards, n = 36 were on outpatient treatment; mean duration of treatment - brief family intervention 52.25 months (SD ± 27.43); control 45.45 months (SD ± 28.81); av- erage number of relapses 1.6 in both groups; n = 14 receiving typical antipsychotics; n = 26 receiving atypical antipsychotics.		
	Included: diagnosis of schizophrenia (ICD-10); duration of illness 1-10 years; age 18-65 years.		
	Excluded: acute psychotic excitement or illness; co-morbid psychiatric or chronic medical illness; men- tal retardation [sic].		
	Participants - 'primary caregivers'*:		
	Age: brief family intervention - mean 47.60 years (SD ± 14.80); control - mean 47.05 years (SD ± 12.97). Sex: 16F, 24M.		
	Ethnicity: not stated. History: in contact and residing with person with schizophrenia since previous 1 month.		
	Included: parent, spouse, sibling, child or relative; aged 18-65 years; maximum hours of contact and re- siding with person with schizophrenia since previous 1 month.		
	Excluded: having another relative with psychiatric illness; chronic medical or psychiatric illness.		
Interventions	1. Brief family intervention: 'family psychoeducation module' - X3 (weekly) one-hour sessions to be completed over a period of four weeks (45-minute session with a 15-minute discussion and queries session), n = 20.		
	i) Session one: education about schizophrenia (including diagnosis; symptoms; course of illness and re- lapse; causes; treatment);		
	ii) Session two: assessing and handling difficult problems (including identifying problems; listing solu- tions; weighing advantages and disadvantages; selecting the best solution; implementation; review; maintenance and generalisation of solutions);		

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Shinde 2005 (Continued)	iii) Session three: handling communication and emotions (including improving communication tech- niques and patterns; non-verbal communication; expressing feelings; positive communication; han- dling expressed emotions).				
	2. Standard care: 'stand that they were on a wa	dard inpatient/outpatient treatment' (control group participants were informed iting list to receive the intervention program at the end of three months), n = 20.			
Outcomes	Clinical global respons	e: relapse (clinical judgement); antipsychotic dose increased.			
	Leaving the study early	<i>.</i>			
	Mental state: positive s	ymptoms; negative symptoms; total score (PANSS).			
	Family outcome: expressed emotion score (Family Emotional Involvement and Criticism Scale (FEICS)); burden (Burden Assessment Schedule (BAS)); family coping (Family Crisis Oriented Personal Evaluation Scales (FCOPES)).				
	Unable to use -				
	Knowledge acquisition	(Knowledge Interview (KI)) - no usable data.			
Notes	All participants continued medication management from their parent-treatment unit.				
	*Defined as a 'family member who lives in the same household as the index patient, who spends time with him/her, and/or is directly and actively involved in the care of the patient (supervising medication, bringing him/her to hospital for follow-up) for at least one month' (p31-2).				
Risk of bias					
Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement			
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Randomised – "random number table was used to assort 20 patients and their caregivers" – no further information.			
Allocation concealment	High risk	Non-blinded.			

(selection bias)		
Blinding (performance bias and detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Non-blinded.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	 Follow-up: 88%. Brief family intervention group - all participants attended the first session; n = 16 attended the second session; n = 15 attended the third session. Three-month follow-up assessment was obtained from n = 18 patients and their caregivers. Control group - n = 17 people with schizophrenia and their caregivers completed the 3-month follow-up assessment.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Low risk	None detected.
Other bias	Unclear risk	Funding: not stated.
		Rating scales: FEICS described as a self-report scale - unclear whether raters of remaining scales were independent of treatment.



Smith 1987	
Methods	Allocation: random. Blindness: not stated. Duration: 6 months.
	Setting: inpatient and outpatient (UK).
Participants	People with schizophrenia:
	Diagnosis: evidence of one or more first rank symptoms of schizophrenia (Schneider 1959).
	n = 23 (total of 23 families).
	Age: mean 36.4 years (SD <u>+</u> 14).
	Sex: 18F, 5M.
	Ethnicity: not stated.
	History: mean duration of illness 7.9 years (SD \pm 6.8); mean number of hospital admissions 3.7 (SD \pm 3.8).
	Included: evidence of one or more 'first-rank' symptoms of schizophrenia (Schneider 1959); living at home or in close contact with the family (5 or more days a week); stabilised on depot or oral antipsy-chotic medication. Out of the people with schizophrenia who participated, n = 6 were in hospital at the time of the study.
	Excluded: not stated.
	Participants - 'family members':
	n = 40 (28 parents; 7 spouses; 5 'other relatives').
	Ethnicity: not stated.
	Included: English-speaking.
	Excluded: not stated.
Interventions	 Brief family intervention: 'brief education intervention', the therapy was administered by the primary therapist in a semi-structured seminar format involving oral presentation of the information as well as audiovisual aids, delivered at weekly intervals for 4 weeks (4 sessions). Family participation was encouraged through question and answer discussions. At the end of each session, each family member received a booklet corresponding to the material covered in that section with homework they were invited to complete, n = 20. Brief family intervention by post: 'postal information booklet', delivered at weekly intervals for 4 weeks (4 sessions). Family members received a typed information booklet, corresponding to what the group education intervention group received. A covering letter was also distributed, inviting family members to complete corresponding homework exercised attached, n = 20.
Outcomes	Family outcome: stress (measured using the symptom rating scale - SRT, skewed, Kellner 1973); burden (measured using the Family Distress Scale - FDS, skewed, Pasamanick 1967).
	Unable to use -
	Beliefs about schizophrenia and its treatment - measured using a non-peer-reviewed scale.
	Knowledge acquisition: clinical information survey - non-peer reviewed scale.
	Worry and fear - measured using a non-peer-reviewed scale.
	Behavioural disturbance - not specified in protocol.
Notes	

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Smith 1987 (Continued)

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Randomised - no further details.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated.
Blinding (performance bias and detection bias) All outcomes	Unclear risk	Not stated.
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	Low risk	Quote, "there were no drop-outs during the intervention period" (p646).
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	Unclear risk	All data were reported.
Other bias	Unclear risk	Funding: not stated.
		Rating scales: not clear whether raters were independent of treatment.

Youssef 1987

Methods	Allocation: random. Blindness: non-blinded. Duration: 12 months follow-up*. Setting: inpatient, psychiatric unit of a general hospital, Virginia (US).
Participants	Participants - people with schizoaffective disorder;
	Diagnosis: schizoaffective disorder. n = 30. Age: range 28-52 years, mean 37. Sex: 12F, 18M.
	Ethnicity: not stated. History: mean length of illness 8 years; mean previous hospital admissions 3.7; mean length of hospi- talisations 5.4 weeks.
	Included: not stated.
	Excluded: refusal to participate; reluctance to join all three education sessions.
Interventions	1. Brief family intervention: patient-family** teaching programme, twice weekly, participants were re- quired to attend 3 consecutive sessions lasting one hour. Discussion based, question and answer ses- sions to explain the meaning of the illness, causes and treatments:
	i) To provide knowledge, clarification and support for patients and families (including diagnosis; med- ication; signs of relapse; community resources available for patients and families);
	ii) Help the family understand the meaning of hospitalisation for the patient, and remain aware of 'problem areas' to be aware of after discharge, n = 15.
	2. Standard care: 'did not receive the patient-family teaching programme', n = 15.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Youssef 1987 (Continued)	
Outcomes	Global state: improved (defined as a marked increase on the Global Assessment Scale (GAS) scores be- tween the time of admission and the time of discharge).
	Service utilisation: hospital admission.
	Unable to use - Global state: average change/endpoint score (GAS) - no usable data.
Notes	*The study was carried out in a psychiatric unit of a general hospital, with an average length of stay of 4 weeks. The patient-family teaching program was implemented prior to discharge (length of interven- tion not specified).
	**For this study, quote, "'family' was defined as a 'family member or significant others such as room mates, friends, or any other person with whom the patient has any type of enduring relation- ship'" (p613).

Risk of bias

Bias	Authors' judgement	Support for judgement
Random sequence genera- tion (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Randomised - no further details.
Allocation concealment (selection bias)	Unclear risk	Not stated.
Blinding (performance bias and detection bias) All outcomes	High risk	Quote: "subjects were approached by the investigator and informed verbally of the purpose of the study" (p613).
Incomplete outcome data (attrition bias) All outcomes	High risk	It is stated that, quote, "initially a total of 42 patients with affective disorders were approached for possible inclusion in this investigation. Of this number, 12 patients were excluded from the initial sample for the following reasons: families' refusal to participate in this study, reluctance to join all three edu- cation sessions, and/or difficulties in tracing some patients and their families during the follow-up period" (p613). It is unclear whether these participants had been randomised into either the intervention or control group, or whether data were collected for these participants.
Selective reporting (re- porting bias)	High risk	Statistical data for the GAS were not reported.
Other bias	Low risk	Funding: not stated.
		Rating scales: not clear whether raters were independent of treatment.

BAS - Burden Assessment Scale.

DSM - Diagnostic Statistical Manual. FCOPES - Family Crisis Oriented Personal Evaluation Scale. FDS - Family Disress Scale. FEICS - Family Emotional Involvement and Criticism Scale.

GAS - Global Assessment Scale. ICD - International Classification of Diseases.

PRS - Patient Rejection Scale.

SFCS - Schizophrenia Family Gare Give Stress Scale. SRT - Symptom Rating Test.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review) Copyright © 2014 The Cochrane Collaboration. Published by John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.



PANSS - Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale. PRS - Patient Rejection Scale. SD: standard deviation

Characteristics of excluded studies [ordered by study ID]

Study	Reason for exclusion
Berkowitz 1984	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care. Outcomes: no usable data.
Birchwood 1992	Allocation: sequential.
Chen 2000	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Chen 2002	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Cozolino 1988	Allocation: quasi-randomised.
Dixon 2011	Allocation: randomised. Participants: 'serious mental illness' - not specific to schizophrenia.
Gassmann 2011	Allocation: randomised.
	Participants: people with schizophrenia.
	Intervention: psychoeducative family intervention vs standard care - not brief family intervention.
Kane 1990	Allocation: not randomised.
Koolaee 2009	Allocation: randomised.
	Participants: mothers of people with schizophrenia.
	Intervention: psychoeducation vs behavioural family management vs standard care - not brief fam- ily intervention.
Li 2003	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Ling 1999	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Pickett-Schenk 2006	Allocation: randomised.
	Participants: mixed diagnosis (schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder, bipolar disorder, depres- sion, OCD, other) - majority bipolar disorder.
	Intervention: psychoeducation vs standard care - not brief family intervention.
Rotondi 2005	Allocation: randomised.

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)

Cochrane

Library

Study	Reason for exclusion
	Participants: people with schizophrenia.
	Interventions: 'telehealth' family intervention (via Internet-based guide to schizophrenia) vs stan- dard care - duration of family intervention not measured.
Spiegel 1987	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia.
	Interventions: 'family case consultation' vs standard care - duration of family intervention optional up to 15 sessions.
Tarrier 1988	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - not brief family intervention.
Wang 1997	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Yang 2002	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Zhang 2001	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Zhao 2000	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Zhu 1998	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.
Zhu 2002	Allocation: randomised. Participants: people with schizophrenia. Interventions: family intervention vs standard care - duration of family intervention not specified.

vs: versus

DATA AND ANALYSES

Comparison 1. BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Service utilisation: 1. hospital admis- sion	1		Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
1.1 long term (by 1 year)	1	30	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.5 [0.22, 1.11]

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
2 Global state: 1. relapse	1		Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
2.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	40	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.5 [0.10, 2.43]
3 Global state: 2. improved (GAS)	1		Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
3.1 long term (by 1 year)	1	30	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	1.27 [0.91, 1.78]
4 Global state: 3. antipsychotic dose in- creased	1		Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
4.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	40	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.67 [0.29, 1.52]
5 Mental state: 1. positive symptoms, av- erage score (PANSS, high score = worse)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
5.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	35	Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	-0.89 [-2.84, 1.06]
6 Mental state: 2. negative symptoms, average score (PANSS, high score = worse)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
6.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	35	Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	-0.62 [-3.35, 2.11]
7 Mental state: 3. total average score (PANSS, high = worse)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
7.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	35	Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	-2.72 [-9.79, 4.35]
8 Family outcome: 1. understanding, av- erage score for understanding of family member with schizophrenia (PRS, high score = greater acceptance)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
8.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	70	Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	14.90 [7.20, 22.60]
9 Family outcome: 2. burden/stress, av- erage score (BAS, high score = greater burden)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
9.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	35	Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	-2.52 [-10.43, 5.39]
10 Family outcome: 3. family coping, av- erage score (FCOPES)			Other data	No numeric data

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
10.1 medium term (by 3 months)			Other data	No numeric data
11 Family outcome: 4. expressed emo- tions, average score (FEICS, high score = greater EE)	1		Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
11.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	35	Mean Difference (IV, Ran- dom, 95% CI)	-1.88 [-5.61, 1.85]
12 Leaving the study early	1		Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	Subtotals only
12.1 medium term (by 3 months)	1	40	Risk Ratio (M-H, Random, 95% CI)	0.67 [0.12, 3.57]

Analysis 1.1. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 1 Service utilisation: 1. hospital admission.

Study or subgroup	Brief family intervention	Standard care	Risk Ra	tio	Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N	M-H, Randon	n, 95% Cl		M-H, Random, 95% CI
1.1.1 long term (by 1 year)						
Youssef 1987	5/15	10/15	— <u> </u>		100%	0.5[0.22,1.11]
Subtotal (95% CI)	15	15			100%	0.5[0.22,1.11]
Total events: 5 (Brief family interven	tion), 10 (Standard o	are)				
Heterogeneity: Not applicable						
Test for overall effect: Z=1.7(P=0.09)						
	Favours brief f	amily intervention	0.1 0.2 0.5 1	2 5 10	Eavours standard car	<u> </u>

Favours brief family intervention 0.1 0.2 0.5 1 2 5 10 Favours standard care

Analysis 1.2. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 2 Global state: 1. relapse.

Study or subgroup	Brief family intervention	Standard care		Risk Ratio			Weight	Risk Ratio	
	n/N	n/N		M-H, Ra	ndom,	95% CI			M-H, Random, 95% Cl
1.2.1 medium term (by 3 months))								
Shinde 2005	2/20	4/20			-			100%	0.5[0.1,2.43]
Subtotal (95% CI)	20	20						100%	0.5[0.1,2.43]
Total events: 2 (Brief family interve	ntion), 4 (Standard ca	are)							
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z=0.86(P=0.3	9)								
	Favours brief	family intervention	0.002	0.1	1	10	500	Favours standard car	5

Analysis 1.3. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 3 Global state: 2. improved (GAS).

Study or subgroup	Brief family intervention	Standard care		Risk Ratio				Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		М-Н,	Random, 95%	СІ			M-H, Random, 95% CI
1.3.1 long term (by 1 year)									
Youssef 1987	14/15	11/15			<u> </u>			100%	1.27[0.91,1.78]
Subtotal (95% CI)	15	15			•			100%	1.27[0.91,1.78]
Total events: 14 (Brief family interver	ntion), 11 (Standard	care)							
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z=1.42(P=0.16)									
	Favo	ours standard care	0.01	0.1	1	10	100	Favours brief family	intervention

Analysis 1.4. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 4 Global state: 3. antipsychotic dose increased.

Study or subgroup	Brief family intervention	Standard care		Risk Ratio			Weight	Risk Ratio	
	n/N	n/N		M-H, R	andom, 95	5% CI			M-H, Random, 95% Cl
1.4.1 medium term (by 3 months)									
Shinde 2005	6/20	9/20						100%	0.67[0.29,1.52]
Subtotal (95% CI)	20	20			\blacklozenge			100%	0.67[0.29,1.52]
Total events: 6 (Brief family intervent	ion), 9 (Standard ca	are)							
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z=0.96(P=0.34)									
	Favours brief f	family intervention	0.005	0.1	1	10	200	Favours standard car	2

Favours brief family intervention

Analysis 1.5. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 5 Mental state: 1. positive symptoms, average score (PANSS, high score = worse).

Brie inte	ef family rvention	Stan	dard care		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Random, 95% CI		Random, 95% Cl
18	9.1 (2.2)	17	9.9 (3.5)			100%	-0.89[-2.84,1.06]
18		17			-	100%	-0.89[-2.84,1.06]
						I	
	Brid inte N 18 18	Brief family intervention N Mean(SD) 18 9.1 (2.2) 18	Brief family interventionStanNMean(SD)N189.1 (2.2)171817	Brief family interventionStandard careNMean(SD)NMean(SD)189.1 (2.2)179.9 (3.5)1817	Brief family intervention Standard care N Mean(SD) N Mean(SD) 18 9.1 (2.2) 17 9.9 (3.5) 18 17	Brief family interventionStandard careMean DifferenceNMean(SD)NMean(SD)Random, 95% CI189.1 (2.2)179.9 (3.5)Image: Compare the second sec	Brief family intervention Standard care Mean Difference Weight N Mean(SD) N Mean(SD) Random, 95% CI 18 9.1 (2.2) 17 9.9 (3.5) 100% 18 17 100% 100%

Favours brief family intervention -10 -5 0 5 10 Favours standard care

Analysis 1.6. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 6 Mental state: 2. negative symptoms, average score (PANSS, high score = worse).

Study or subgroup	Bri inte	Brief family Standard care intervention		Mean Difference					Weight Mean Difference	
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Rar	1dom, 95%	% CI		Random, 95% Cl
1.6.1 medium term (by 3 months)						I				
		Favours brief family intervention			-10	-5	0	5	10	Favours standard care

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Study or subgroup	Brie inte	ef family rvention	Stan	dard care	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Random, 95% Cl		Random, 95% CI
Shinde 2005	18	12.6 (3.8)	17	13.2 (4.4)		100%	-0.62[-3.35,2.11]
Subtotal ***	18		17		-	100%	-0.62[-3.35,2.11]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=0.45(P=0.66)							
					10 5 0 5	10 -	

Favours brief family intervention -10 -5 0 5 10 Favours standard care

Analysis 1.7. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 7 Mental state: 3. total average score (PANSS, high = worse).

Study or subgroup	Brie inte	of family rvention	Stan	dard care		Mear	Differe	nce		Weight	Mean Difference
	N	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)		Rand	om, 95%	% CI			Random, 95% Cl
1.7.1 medium term (by 3 months)											
Shinde 2005	18	44.2 (8)	17	46.9 (12.7)		+				100%	-2.72[-9.79,4.35]
Subtotal ***	18		17					-		100%	-2.72[-9.79,4.35]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable											
Test for overall effect: Z=0.75(P=0.45)											
		Favours br	ief familv	intervention	-10	-5	0	5	10	- Favours stan	dard care

Analysis 1.8. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 8 Family outcome: 1. understanding, average score for understanding of family member with schizophrenia (PRS, high score = greater acceptance).

Study or subgroup	Brie inte	ef family rvention	Stan	dard care	Mean Dif	ference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Random,	95% CI		Random, 95% CI
1.8.1 medium term (by 3 months)								
Barber 1988*	36	119.1 (14)	34	104.2 (18.4)			100%	14.9[7.2,22.6]
Subtotal ***	36		34			•	100%	14.9[7.2,22.6]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable								
Test for overall effect: Z=3.79(P=0)								
			-		40 30 0	20	10 = 1 : 6	e 11 + 1 - 1 -

Favours standard care -40 -20 0 20 40 Favours brief family intervention

Analysis 1.9. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 9 Family outcome: 2. burden/stress, average score (BAS, high score = greater burden).

Study or subgroup	Brie inte	of family rvention	Stan	dard care	Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	Ν	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Random, 95% CI		Random, 95% Cl
1.9.1 medium term (by 3 months)							
Shinde 2005	18	60.8 (13.2)	17	63.4 (10.6)		100%	-2.52[-10.43,5.39]
Subtotal ***	18		17			100%	-2.52[-10.43,5.39]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=0.62(P=0.53)							
		Favours brie	ef family	intervention	-20 -10 0 10 20	Favours stan	dard care

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Analysis 1.10. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 10 Family outcome: 3. family coping, average score (FCOPES).

Family outcome: 3. family coping, average score (FCOPES)	
--	--

Study	Intervention	Mean	SD	Ν
		medium term (by 3 month	s)	
Shinde 2005	Brief family intervention	102.22	8.57	18
Shinde 2005	Standard care	91.29	20.19	17

Analysis 1.11. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 11 Family outcome: 4. expressed emotions, average score (FEICS, high score = greater EE).

Study or subgroup	Brie inte	of family rvention	Standard care		Mean Difference	Weight	Mean Difference
	N	Mean(SD)	Ν	Mean(SD)	Random, 95% Cl		Random, 95% CI
1.11.1 medium term (by 3 months)							
Shinde 2005	18	36.9 (6)	17	38.8 (5.3)		100%	-1.88[-5.61,1.85]
Subtotal ***	18		17		•	100%	-1.88[-5.61,1.85]
Heterogeneity: Not applicable							
Test for overall effect: Z=0.99(P=0.32)							
		Favours bri	ef family	intervention	-20 -10 0 10 20		ndard care

Analysis 1.12. Comparison 1 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs STANDARD CARE, Outcome 12 Leaving the study early.

Study or subgroup	Brief family intervention	Standard care		Risk Ratio				Weight	Risk Ratio
	n/N	n/N		M-H, R	andom, 9	5% CI			M-H, Random, 95% CI
1.12.1 medium term (by 3 months)									
Shinde 2005	2/20	3/20						100%	0.67[0.12,3.57]
Subtotal (95% CI)	20	20						100%	0.67[0.12,3.57]
Total events: 2 (Brief family interven	tion), 3 (Standard ca	are)							
Heterogeneity: Not applicable									
Test for overall effect: Z=0.47(P=0.64)	1								
	Favours brief f	amily intervention	0.005	0.1	1	10	200	Favours standard care	2

Comparison 2. BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST

Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
1 Family outcome: 1. Stress - average score (SRT, high score = worse, skew)			Other data	No numeric data
1.1 short term (by 1 month)			Other data	No numeric data
1.2 long term (by 6 months)			Other data	No numeric data



Outcome or subgroup title	No. of studies	No. of partici- pants	Statistical method	Effect size
2 Family outcome: 2. Burden - average score (FDS, high score = worse, skew)			Other data	No numeric data
2.1 short term (by 1 month)			Other data	No numeric data
2.2 long term (by 6 months)			Other data	No numeric data

Analysis 2.1. Comparison 2 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST, Outcome 1 Family outcome: 1. Stress - average score (SRT, high score = worse, skew).

Family outcome: 1. Stress - average score (SRT, high score = worse, skew)				
Study	Intervention	Mean	SD	N
short term (by 1 month)				
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (face- to-face)	11.95	7.67	20
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (by post)	15.15	8.92	20
long term (by 6 months)				
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (face- to-face)	15.35	10.60	20
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (by post)	15.40	9.19	20

Analysis 2.2. Comparison 2 BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION vs BRIEF FAMILY INTERVENTION BY POST, Outcome 2 Family outcome: 2. Burden - average score (FDS, high score = worse, skew).

Family outcome: 2. Burden - average score (FDS, high score = worse, skew)

Study	Intervention	Mean	SD	Ν
short term (by 1 month)				
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (face- to-face)	8.75	6.56	20
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (by post)	11.95	8.48	20
long term (by 6 months)				
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (face- to-face)	6.60	6.21	20
Smith 1987	Brief family intervention (by post)	9.70	8.55	20

ADDITIONAL TABLES

Table 1. Brief versus standard care Versus non-brief versus standard care

Outcome	Brief vs standard care (by one year)	Non-brief vs standard care (by one year)
Relapse	n = 40, 1 RCT, RR 0.50, 95% CI 0.10 to 2.43	n = 2981, 32 RCTs, RR 0.55, 95% CI 0.48 to 0.62
Hospital admission	n = 30, 1 RCT, RR 0.50, 95% CI 0.22 to 1.11	n = 532, 9 RCTs, RR 0.78, 95% Cl 0.63 to 0.98

Family intervention (brief) for schizophrenia (Review)



Table 1. Brief versus standard care Versus non-brief versus standard care (Continued)

Family burden	n = 35, 1 RCT, MD -2.52, 95% CI -10.43 to 5.39	n = 48, 1 RCT, MD -7.01, 95% CI -10.77 to -3.25
Family understanding of patient	n = 70, 1 RCT, MD 14.90, 95% CI 7.20 to 22.60	n = 39, 1 RCT, RR 1.11, 95% CI 0.45 to 2.70
Family conflicts/ex- pressed emotions	n = 35, 1 RCT, MD -1.88, 95% CI -5.61 to 1.85	n = 164, 3 RCTs, RR 0.68, 95% CI 0.54

CI: confidence interval MD: mean difference RCT: randomised controlled trial RR: risk ratio

Table 2. Suggested design of study

Methods	Allocation: randomised, fully explicit description of methods of randomisation and allocation con- cealment. Blinding: single, tested. Setting: community rather than hospital. Duration: 12 weeks intervention, and then follow-up to at least 52 weeks.
Participants	Diagnosis: schizophrenia (ICD). N = 300.* Age: adults. Sex: both.
Interventions	 Brief family intervention (five sessions or less, of less than three months duration) n = 150. Standard care, n = 150.
Outcomes	General: time to all-cause treatment failure marked by its discontinuation, relapse, general impres- sion of clinician (CGI), career/other, compliance with treatment., healthy days, Mental state: BPRS and PANSS. Global state: CGI (Clinical Global Impression). Quality of life. QOL (Quality of Life Questionnaire). Family burden: FBQ (Family Burden Questionnaire). Social functioning: return to everyday living for 80% of time.* Adverse events: any adverse event recorded. Economic outcomes.
Notes	* Powered to be able to identify a difference of $$ 20% between groups for primary outcome with adequate degree of certainty.

BPRS: Brief Psychiatric Rating Scale ICD: Internation Classification of Diseases PANSS: Positive and Negative Syndrome Scale

Table 3. Future reviews

Internet-based family interventions for schizophrenia. Rotondi 2005	Study
	or schizophrenia. Rotondi 2005



CONTRIBUTIONS OF AUTHORS

Okpokoro Uzuazomaro - instigated and wrote the protocol and review. Clive E Adams - helped with the protocol and review. Stephanie Sampson - helped write the review; checked data-extraction and helped construct the summary of findings table.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Okpokoro Uzuazomaro - none. Clive E Adams - none. Stephanie Sampson - none.

SOURCES OF SUPPORT

Internal sources

- The University of Nottingham, UK.
- Institute of Mental Health, Nottingham, UK.

External sources

• National Institute for Health Research (NIHR), UK.

Cochrane Collaboration Programme Grant 2011: Cost effective treatments and diagnostic approaches for people with schizophrenia within the NHS (ref: 10/4001/15)

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN PROTOCOL AND REVIEW

Major changes	Minor changes
i. Change from published protocol from "[A]dults, how- ever defined, with schizophrenia or related disorders,	i. Difference between presentation of Types of interventions; protocol stat- ed comparisons as:
disorder and delusional disorder - again, by any means	1. any intervention described as 'family intervention' for
of diagnosis", to "[A]dults, however defined, with schiz- ophrenia or related disorders, including schizophreni- form disorder, schizoaffective disorder and delusion- al disorder, by any means of diagnosis, and their fam-	people with schizophrenia of longer duration;
	2. any other non-family psycho-social or educational package
ilies/caregivers/supporters (however defined in each	of brief duration;
of family intervention has a likelihood that family mem- bers will be involved in studies as well as participants with the above mentioned disorders.	3. any other non-family psycho-social or educational package
	of longer duration; or
	4. standard care.
	The current review states comparisons as:
	1. Standard care: as defined in each study.
	2. Non-brief family intervention: any intervention described as 'family inter- vention' for people with schizophrenia of longer duration.
	3. Any other non-family psycho-social or educational package: of brief dura- tion or longer duration.
	The review authors recognise the difference in structure; however, there have been no changes as to the meaning of how the comparisons are defined. The authors feel that the current format is more concise and all-encompassing.



INDEX TERMS

Medical Subject Headings (MeSH)

*Expressed Emotion; Family Therapy [*methods]; Patient Education as Topic [methods]; Psychotherapy, Brief [*methods]; Psychotic Disorders [*therapy]; Randomized Controlled Trials as Topic; Schizophrenia [*therapy]; Secondary Prevention

MeSH check words

Humans